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1 Introduction 

In today’s globalized world, the competition of the best employees and talents has in-
creased steadily. Hiring a new workforce and maintaining employee retention has be-
come one of the most important parts of organizational management and human re-
sources (HR). (Jain & Bhatt, 2015) One main reason for these is that human capital is 
said to be the most valuable resource in organizations (Cable & Turban, 2003) and tal-
ented workforce is a crucial part of organizational success even financially. (Capelli, 
2000) However, in comparison, the contemporary workforce is willing to change job 
often (Cable & Turban, 2003) and people, especially new generations, are more aware 
of existing possibilities between jobs and employers (Dyhre & Parment, 2013). These 
have made it difficult for companies to keep their best talents. (Capelli, 2000)  
 
In order to solve problems for obtaining and keeping the best possible employees, the 
concept of employer branding has been introduced and implemented in organizations. 
Employer branding has as a goal to attract and recruit the best prospective employees to 
the company (Ambler & Barrow, 1996), but at the same time, it also concentrates on 
employee retention. More specifically, employer branding and its underlying concept 
are to create a brand of the company as an employer that ensures positive perception in 
the eyes of prospective and current employees. (Jain & Bhatt, 2015) Especially capabil-
ity to understand how young graduates see the company and build their expectations of 
it as a prospective employer gives cutting-edge for companies to succeed in attracting 
wanted applicants among soon-to-be graduated students. (Montgomery & Ramus, 2011)  
 
According to Jain and Bhatt (2015), several factors in employer branding contribute to 
strengthening the brand. Factors such as salary and location are open to observe for all 
the prospective employees, but characteristics such as employee orientation, working 
climate as well as trust and career development cannot only be found by using external 
channels. Therefore, current employees in companies have a crucial role in order to at-
tract and communicate the employer brand further to potential employees. (Ind, 2003) 
Another aspect affecting employer branding is a corporate brand reputation and how the 
whole company is seen in the eyes of external actors and stakeholders. Therefore, com-
panies with a reliable and trustworthy corporate brand can also increase attraction in the 
context of employment. (Balmer, 2003) 
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In this master’s thesis, both corporate branding and employer branding will be discussed 
in order to create a better understanding of how corporate brand influences employer 
attractiveness, what makes a company attractive as an employer as well as why some 
companies succeed with their branding while others do not. Furthermore, the main tar-
get is to find out how soon-to-be graduated economic students in Finland make their 
decisions concerning attractive employers and evaluate companies as best prospective 
employers. This master’s thesis will also provide managerial implications for companies 
in order to strengthen employer branding and attract the wanted target group. Further-
more, the core values of attractive companies will be studied in order to understand if 
they influence the attractiveness of employers. A current case study with interviews 
with soon-to-be graduated students provides honest opinions on important aspects that 
companies should take into consideration when creating their employer brand.  

1.1 Problem formulation 

Contemporary competitive business markets have created a hard time for companies to 
attract the qualitative workforce and maintain employee retention. (Capelli, 2000) One 
problem is that there may not be many applications for positions, which makes it diffi-
cult to find the right talents. However, the problem may also exist even though there 
would be many applications: the number of qualified prospective employees has only a 
minor role in the whole pool of applicants. (Dyhre & Parment 2013) Even though com-
panies would succeed in attracting perfect candidates for the position, there is still a 
possibility of huge risks: if an employer cannot maintain its employer promise and cur-
rent employees are dissatisfied, they will change to another employer and tell about 
their experiences. Finally, even though everything would go as well as possible, the fact 
is that in today’s world people are willing to change job and work tasks more often than 
before (Cable & Turban, 2003) and hiring new workforce is always expensive for com-
panies. 
 
Especially young adults, soon-to-be or recently graduated students, are challenging to 
understand because their way of seeing an attractive employer is not the same as it has 
been for previous generations. (Montgomery & Ramus, 2011) While before work was 
seen as life-long employment and employees had the willingness to do their whole ca-
reer in the same company, the situation is not matching for new high-educated genera-
tions that are entering working life. Therefore, companies with their HR divisions invest 
a significant amount of money and time in order to attract the best prospective employ-
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ees and maintain employee retention. (Capelli, 2000) In order to tackle these problems, 
companies need to create a strong employer brand and understand how soon-to-be grad-
uated students and young adults make their decision regarding attractive employers. 
Furthermore, the importance of understanding and knowing attributes that makes a 
company attractive as an employer may provide a cutting-edge for lifting a company’s 
employer brand.  

1.2 Aim and research questions 

This research aims to examine which corporate brand attributes make a company attrac-
tive as an employer in the eyes of soon-to-be graduated business students. More specifi-
cally, the research aim is to find out whether the corporate brand and reputation of the 
company have an influence on employer attractiveness. Furthermore, the research target 
is to understand if the core values of a company and its reputation are in line with each 
other. Finally, the research seeks to understand how business students create their per-
ception of prospective employers and, by understanding it, provide a better starting 
point for companies to create their employer brand.  
 
This thesis will focus on answering the following research questions:   

 
1. How can a corporate brand make a company more attractive as a potential employer? 
 
2. What role does the company’s reputation have in attracting prospective employees?  
 
3. How can a company align its core values with corporate brand reputation?  
 
4. How can companies create an employer brand that attracts soon-to-be graduated stu-
dents?  

1.3 Limitations 

The research of this master’s thesis is based on research aim and research questions. In 
order to understand the purpose of this thesis, the theoretical part will be concentrating 
on corporate branding as well as employer branding. More specifically, corporate 
branding will be limited to the theoretical discussion on corporate branding, the concept 
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of the corporate brand, corporate brand identity as well as corporate brand reputation. 
Corporate branding will be analysed with theories by Schultz et al. (2005), Urde (2003; 
2009), Balmer (2003), Hatch & Schultz (2003), Harris & de Chernatony (2001) as well 
as Aaker (1997) to name a few. Employer branding, in turn, will concentrate on the 
concept of employer brand, employer reputation and combination of marketing and HR 
in the context of the implementation of employer branding. Few of the theories that will 
be used are found in Ambler & Barrow (1996), Dyhre & Parment (2013), Backhaus & 
Tikoo (2004) as well as Moroko & Uncles (2008). 
 
The empirical study is limited to soon-to-be graduated business students in Turku, Fin-
land. In this thesis, soon-to-be graduated students refers to students who do their mas-
ter’s studies and aim to graduate within one year from the conducted interview. More 
specifically, these students are either in the last semester of their master’s studies or 
starting their last semester in autumn 2018. Moreover, the target is to interview ten stu-
dents at Åbo Akademi University in Finland with Swedish as the primary teaching lan-
guage. The research is limited to students at the Faculty of Social Sciences, Business 
and Economics and, moreover, to students having business and economics as their sub-
jects.  
 
In order to understand attractive employer brands, five of the most attractive employers 
in Finland among business students, Finnair, Google, OP Ryhmä, Nordea and Kone 
(Universum, 2017), will be studied. The study of the companies will be based on sec-
ondary data: the research of The Most Attractive employers in Finland 2017 (student 
edition by Universum), as well as material existing on the companies’ external homep-
ages. The main focus will be on companies’ corporate brands, reputation, as well as 
core values.  

1.4 Methodology 

The theoretical part of this thesis is based on contemporary research of the topics 
around corporate branding and employer branding as well as various discussions based 
on the theory. The empirical part of this master’s thesis is conducted as qualitative re-
search, presenting interviews with soon-to-be graduated students in Finland. Qualitative 
interviews are conducted with ten students having economics as their major at the Åbo 
Akademi University. Interviews are executed with semi-structured questions. As al-
ready mentioned, another part of empirics in this master’s thesis covers secondary data 
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analysis based on earlier research on The Most Attractive Employers in Finland 2017 
student edition by Universum (Universum 2017) as well as more in-depth analysis of 
characteristics of these companies founded from their external webpages. The qualita-
tive research approach is suitable for this master’s thesis since the research problem 
needs to be understood and explored and qualitative research as an approach gives a 
possibility to find out something that is not known from before. Therefore, this goal can 
be achieved with qualitative research (Creswell, 2013). The qualitative research and 
interviews are built on theoretical background discussed in this master’s thesis.  

 
The data collection of qualitative research has two steps. The first step is the concentra-
tion on the top five most attractive employers among business students in Finland. 
Therefore, Finnair, Google, OP Ryhmä, Nordea and Kone (Universum, 2017) are ana-
lysed through secondary data having the main focus on their core values and corporate 
brand reputation that they want to communicate outside. The information is available 
for the external audience and found from their company webpages. The concentration of 
this part is on to build knowledge of these companies and their corporate brands as well 
as create an understanding of why and how these companies have succeeded with their 
employer brand. Methodology part begins with an analysis of these companies because 
it provides for the reader a better understanding of companies before continuing to opin-
ions of soon-to-be graduated students.  
 
The second step of data collection is based on in-depth interviews conducted with ten 
business students in Finland. The aim with these interviews is to understand which at-
tributes make an employer attractive in the eyes of soon-to-be graduated students, what 
is the role of core values in attractiveness of employers as well as how respondents 
evaluate top five companies. In order to create a deep understanding of how soon-to-be 
graduated students experience attractive employers, various questions will be discussed 
as well as knowledge of the most attractive employers will be tested.   
 
As a summary, the aim in the methodology part is to find out which attributes makes a 
company attractive as an employer as well as what kind of reputation does an attractive 
employer has. Furthermore, the thesis focuses on the corporate brand reputation, as well 
as the company’s core values, and studies, whether they are in line in eye’s of soon-to-
be graduated students. In order to accomplish the aim, a research model for qualitative 
researches by Bryman and Bell (2011) will be followed. Finally, the trustworthiness and 
quality of this study will also be discussed. Further discussion of the methodology of 
this master’s thesis is in chapter 4.   
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1.5 Definitions  

Corporate branding  
Corporate branding can be defined to be a way to brand a whole company or organiza-
tion instead of its products, services and sub-brands. It is also a combination of organi-
zational culture, employee involvement and relationships between stakeholders. 
(Schultz et al., 2005) Corporate brand is an output of corporate branding.  
 
Stakeholder 
Stakeholders are people and groups that are somehow connected to the organization. 
These groups can, e.g. use products and services of an organization, trade and work for 
it or provide a legal framework for it. Therefore, stakeholders are retail and industrial 
customers, shareholders, employees, government and media. (Balmer & Wilson, 1998)  
 
Corporate brand identity 
Corporate identity can be described to be people’s knowledge of organization based on 
corporate reputation, corporate image and associations of the company. It contains per-
ceptions of a company’s characteristics such as values, culture and climate, and overall 
external and internal attitudes towards the company. (Whetten & Godfrey, 1998)  
 
Corporate brand reputation 
Corporate brand reputation can be defined to be people’s perception of a company or 
organization. It can be based on facts or beliefs, and the brand reputation can be either 
positive or negative, or just neutral. (Balmer, 1995) 
 
Core values 
Core values can be defined to be values in the organization that guide organizational 
behaviour and communication, and are an essential part of core value creation. These 
values support corporate brand promise and define corporate brand identity. (Urde 
2003) 
 
Employer branding 
Employer branding can be defined to be a way to brand a company as an employer. It 
has as a goal to differentiate a company from its competitors as an employer. Therefore, 
employer branding aims to lift unique possibilities and employment dimensions that the 
company promise to offer for its employees. (Backhaus & Tikoo, 2004) 
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Employer reputation 
Employer reputation can be defined to be perceptions of the company. (Cable & Turban 
2003) Reputation can be based on people’s knowledge, experience and ability or mutual 
trust between managers and employees. Furthermore, moral principles, rightness and 
honesty play a key role in employer reputation. (Cruise O’Brien 1995) 
 
Human resources (HR) 
Human resources, HR, is the name of the division that is responsible for all individual 
relative tasks in a company.  

1.6 Structure of the thesis 

Structure of this master’s thesis can be examined in Figure 1. The first chapter presents 
the paper for readers providing an overview of problem formulation, aim and research 
questions, limitations, methodology as well as essential definitions. Following, theoreti-
cal discussion begins in the second and third chapters and aims to build a strong under-
standing of the main topics in this master’s thesis. More specifically, chapter 2 concen-
trates on corporate branding in general as well as corporate brand identity and corporate 
brand reputation in the eyes of stakeholders. Chapter 3, in turn, includes theories of em-
ployer branding and employer reputation concentrating on aspects of attractive employ-
ers. In chapter 4, the methodology of the research will be presented, following with re-
search design and methods. In chapter 5, the concentration is on the presentation of em-
pirical data with some quotes from in-depth interviews. In chapter 6, empirical data will 
be analysed with relation to theories discussed in chapters 2 and 3. Conclusions of the 
results in this master’s thesis are made in chapter 6, including managerial implications 
as well as critical discussion and recommendations for future research.  
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Figure 1 Structure of the master’s thesis 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 



 
Mirjam Sundkvist 

 

 
 

9 

2 Corporate Branding  

During the last decades, corporate branding has become a significant part of organiza-
tions and business strategies. Due to the multiple international brand measuring sys-
tems, leaders in organizations have understood the connection between corporate brand-
ing and financial performance, and the cutting-edge that well-communicated corporate 
brand ensure. (Einwiller & Will, 2002) In the mid-1990s, when the corporate branding 
concept officially took place, the concentration of the concept was mostly on the mar-
keting and different kind of campaigns (Balmer, 2003). In other words, structured con-
nection and relationships inside and outside the organization were limited and lacking, 
and corporate branding was only seen as a part of marketing strategy. However, in to-
day’s world corporate branding is seen to be more or less combination of organizational 
culture, relationships between stakeholders and employee involvement, and instead of 
knowing the company from its products, brands or services, the company itself is taking 
the primary role in branding. (Schultz et al., 2005) Therefore, in the context of corporate 
branding, organizational associations are defining the company primarily. (Aaker, 2004) 
Like theory argues, a brand should be unique and difficult to copy (Urde, 2003), and 
this also relates to corporate brands.   
 
There is no doubt that well-communicated corporate branding provides stronger recog-
nisability and cutting-edge in today’s competitive business market. According to Bal-
mer (2003), the favourable corporate brand has many benefits for organizations: it dif-
ferentiates from its competitors and has a stronger loyalty from stakeholders. Moreover, 
stakeholder groups of an organization with a substantial corporate brand are more relia-
ble without forgetting network that is more large-scale. Hatch and Schultz (2003) con-
tinue that in an era of enormous product range, the competition has forced companies to 
concentrate on positioning of the whole organization, not only a single product or ser-
vice.  
 
As an example of the power of corporate branding, research study made by the British 
opinion research consultancy MORI (Lewis, 2000) shows significant results of how 
corporate and brand identity managers find the importance of corporate branding. In the 
study, 166 managers were interviewed, and the results showed that benefits of the 
strong corporate brand were positively increasing and strengthening following organiza-
tional aspects: public profile, visual recognition, investor confidence, customer attrac-
tiveness and staff motivation. (Balmer, 2003) In other words, results show that success-
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ful corporate branding brings numerous advantages for organizations, including all divi-
sions and multiple actors in the organization.   
 
More specifically, according to Schultz (2005), corporate branding can be structured to 
different aspects in order to express organizational identity to internal and external 
stakeholders. Therefore, to be able to communicate the speciality of the organization, 
names, experiences and symbols should be repeated and recognized continuously in 
different channels. Furthermore, central organizational ideas should be shared with all 
internal and external stakeholders. In the context of corporate branding, interaction out-
side the company in the form of style, emotions, substance, experience and quality 
should also be equal with the organizational guidance. In other words, corporate brand-
ing is the way for organizations to differentiate from their competitors and maintain and 
create stakeholder relationships by involving and engaging them to the organization. 
However, the importance is lying on to maintain identical and structured communica-
tion in all the channels that are connected to the organization and stakeholders.  
 
In the rest of this chapter, corporate branding will be discussed more deeply in order to 
provide a better understanding of the importance of corporate brands, corporate brand 
identity and corporate reputation. Furthermore, the impact of employees in corporate 
brand reputation, as well as core values, will be studied to be able to make a connection 
between different components that are playing critical roles in corporate branding.  

2.1 The concept of corporate brand 

Corporate branding has become a huge marketing strategy for companies. (Balmer, 
2003) As a result, the corporate brand provides a possibility for organizations to unify 
its different product and service brands, so-called sub-brands, under the main brand, and 
leverage the most important aspects forward to fair notice. Moreover, a corporate brand 
ensures a broader possibility for organizations to communicate their social responsibil-
ity for a bigger audience, which again has a positive impact on sub-brands. Therefore, a 
corporate brand also strengthens the trustworthiness of the organization and gives value 
to different stakeholders. (Brexendorf & Keller, 2017) Not like in consumer brands, in 
which the target is to attract consumers, the target of a corporate brand is to attract both 
internal and external stakeholders, which make the network structure extremely wide. 
While in consumer and product branding, the responsibility for branding goes to brand 
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maintenance department, in corporate branding are every person working in the compa-
ny is responsible for corporate brand maintenance. (Balmer, 2003) 
 
Corporate brand is maintained and communicated through numerous channels, and it is 
a combination of functional and emotional values of the organization. (Balmer, 2003) 
Even though corporate branding is a method for an organization to differentiate from its 
competitors, it is at least as much a tool for belonging to the organization. In other 
words, a successful corporate brand works because it can express its values and other 
relevant symbols for essential stakeholders. These again lead to a feeling of together-
ness. (Hatch & Schultz, 2003) Moreover, corporate branding aims to reach an emotional 
connection with both external and internal stakeholders. (Davies & Chun, 2002) There-
fore, lifting organizational values in corporate branding is one way to differentiate from 
competitors. (Hatch & Schultz, 2003) 
 
The concept of a corporate brand can be divided into four different elements: strategic 
vision, organizational culture, stakeholder images and corporate brand identity. These 
elements can be seen more clearly in Figure 2. A strategic vision is the main idea and 
future achievement that top management in an organization wants to achieve. Organiza-
tional culture again consists of internal thoughts and feelings that employees have of the 
organization. These internal aspects are a combination of values, beliefs and underlying 
assumptions of the company. Strategic vision and organizational culture are strongly 
connected, and there is a mutual need for continuous support between them. Stakehold-
er images are external perceptions of the organization from actors outside the company, 
including, e.g. suppliers, customers and media. Finally, corporate brand identity is the 
combination of all the elements mentioned above, and it is built in combination with the 
help of feedback coming from outside and inside the organization. (Schultz 2005, 49) In 
this master’s thesis, the concentration of this figure is on corporate brand identity.  
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Figure 2 The Corporate Branding Tool Kit (Schultz 2005, p. 49)  

 
According to Hatch and Schultz (2003), the creation of corporate brand can also be di-
vided more clearly to different categories based on the following aspects: top manage-
ment, organization members and external constituencies. Figure 3 shows how the corpo-
rate brand is a combination of three viewpoints that create the overall perception of the 
whole organization. Moreover, it lifts the importance of understanding all the different 
actors in the creation and maintaining of a corporate brand. Even though two of the as-
pects are coming from internal actors, the corporate brand is still largely identified from 
external constituencies. In the end, it is crucial to understand that external actors have 
the force to decide on the brand and if they are willing to commit to the company by 
being a customer or for example start to work for the company.  
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Figure 3 Successful corporate brands tap the attractive force that draws stake-
holders to the organizations (Hatch & Schultz 2003, p. 1046) 

 
A corporate brand can be divided into functional and emotional attributes depending on 
if it provides for stakeholders functional or emotional value. In other words, brand at-
tributes build associations and benefits of the brand (Hartmann et al., 2005) and this 
calls for corporate brand personality. Corporate brand personality can also be described 
as human characteristics that are attributed in the corporate brand. (Aaker, 1997) In cor-
porate brand personality, associations can be based on relationships and people, values 
and programs and credibility of the company. Corporate brand personality is also for the 
big part perceptions of employees in the organization. Therefore, corporate brand per-
sonality is also a reflection of employees’ actions and values. (Keller & Richey, 2006) 
Brand personality from the consumer’s perspective is psychologically linked to con-
sumer’s way to express oneself. Therefore, for consumers, these symbolic attributes are 
based on the need to enhance and maintain one’s self-image and self-identity. (Aaker, 
1997)  

2.2 Corporate brand identity and core values 

There are plenty of identities that are incorporated into companies. (Balmer & Greyser, 
2002) However, in the context of corporate branding, corporate brand identity is playing 
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the most important role and therefore, this master’s thesis will concentrate only on this. 
Corporate brand identity can be described to be people’s knowledge of organization 
based on corporate brand, corporate reputation and associations of the company. Fur-
thermore, it contains perceptions of a company’s characteristics that are, e.g. values, 
culture and climate, and overall external and internal attitudes towards the company. 
(Bhattacharya & Sen, 2003) In order to strengthen corporate branding and when build-
ing of a corporate brand, corporate identity has a crucial role.  
 
A framework of corporate brand identity creation (also called as company identity) in 
figure 5 shows how many other different actors are included in the process of shaping 
corporate brand identity. Constituents of identity and demographics are the base for 
corporate brand identity and include facts of the company. These aspects exist and are 
de facto in the company, as well as defining, a company as it is. However, the corporate 
brand identity creation is also strongly dependent on external actors, which are more or 
less controllable. A company usually has only a little control of how it is commented 
and identified in the media. Instead, the control over communication between employ-
ees is more manageable.  (Batcharya & Sen, 2003) Organization’s actions, as well as 
lack of actions in different situations, also build a certain picture of corporate identity. 
(Scott & Lane, 2000) In other words, as an example, corporate responsibility builds a 
certain comprehension of the organization and its values.  
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Figure 4 The Constituents and Communicators of Company Identity (Battacharya 
& Sen, 2003) 

 
Corporate brand identity can also be described to be a combination of values and specif-
ic features that the corporate brand is representing. (Blombäck & Ramirez-Pasillas, 
2012)  Therefore the building of a corporate brand identity also requires defining corpo-
rate brand values (Harris & de Chernatorny, 2001) and more specifically core values 
that an organization has. Values are an important part of identity specification because 
they protect, build and develop the brand towards the wanted goal. Furthermore, values 
affect the wholeness of an organization, including strategy, leadership, communication 
and product development, to mention a few of these aspects.  (Urde, 2003)  
 
There are different value aspects in organizations that affect corporate brand identity. 
Depending on the viewpoint, Urde (2003; 2009) divides values into three different per-
spectives: values related to the organization, values summarising the corporate brand as 
well as values as customers experience the brand (figure 4). Organizational values are 
values that the organization regards as essential. Organizational values also correlate 
with employees’ ethical behaviour and self-esteem. (Johnson & Jackson, 2009) Fur-
thermore, organizational values answer to the question of what an organization stands 
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for and what makes it the one it is. Core values, which are in the middle of the model, 
support corporate brand promise and define corporate brand identity. Moreover, core 
values guide brand-creation both inside and outside the organization and support organ-
izational behaviour and communication. These values are important guidelines for core 
value creation, which again lead to corporate brand identity. (Urde 2003) Perceived val-
ues relate to the utterance of core values in order to engage and attract customers and 
other outstanding stakeholders. (Urde, 2009)

 

Figure 5 Brand orientation framework (Urde 2009, p. 622) 

 
Historically, managers have been the ones who define core values, which have later 
been informed and communicated to the rest of the organization. However, in today’s 
world, the understanding of the importance of employees, as well as willingness to 
commit people to the organizations, have endorsed companies to include interaction 
with employees when defining values. Communication of the brand’s core values is 
important because it gives a guideline for employees’ behaviour.  However, managers 
have as a task to ensure that employees behave following these values. With a strong 
connection to core values and identity, creation is also a brand purpose. The importance 
of well-communicated core values, as well as brand purpose, is high in order to engage 
employees to the company. They also increase motivation and create a better under-
standing of employees’ roles in a company. (Harris & de Chernatorny, 2001)  
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In order to gain employees’ commitment to corporate brand identity, overall communi-
cation inside companies is playing the key role. The importance of staff communication 
programmes and other internal communication increase employee commitment, which 
again can be seen outside the organization. When employees know the expectations of 
their behaviour and contribution according to corporate brand identity, it increases soli-
darity from the employee’s side. (Harris & de Chernatony, 2001) The research conduct-
ed by Punjaisri and Wilson (2007) endorses the theory and findings of the study suggest 
that internal communication strengthen the relationship between employees and the 
company. Furthermore, the study shows that it has an influence on how employees 
communicate corporate brand outside the company.  
 
Overall, the role of employees in corporate brand maintenance is playing an important 
role. As corporate branding is not only contributing to customer-based corporate reputa-
tion, but all stakeholders, including employees, investors and partners, the role of em-
ployees is growing enormously. (Hatch & Schultz, 2003) Hatch and Schultz (2003) ar-
gue that employees are essential contributors in order to create corporate brand value 
because organizational culture is strongly embedded in members. Furthermore, in order 
to maintain a corporate brand on a trustworthy level, employees’ values should be taken 
into consideration because an authentic corporate brand is based on real corporate val-
ues and culture.  
 
Roper and Davies (2007) add that the importance of employees is also lying on the fact 
that employees meet customers and experience of the brand is, in many cases made 
through employees. Therefore, negative attitudes can break the corporate brand in the 
eyes of stakeholders. More from the employee viewpoint, it is crucial to have a passion 
for the company and jobs they are working for. Without a real passion, it is difficult to 
motivate employees to live and adapt corporate values as well as a created corporate 
brand. A true passion for the company, business and industry will be seen outside the 
company, since employees are the face of the company. (Keller & Richey, 2006)  
 
Finally, even though organizations aim to build their own corporate brand identity, it is 
commonly proposed that external prestige influence how organizations are identified in 
the eyes of employees and prospective employees. Employee commitment to corporate 
brand identity context is hence connected to organizational identification, which can be 
defined to be a cognitive connection between employee and organization. (Dutton et al., 
1994) Based on this, employees are looking to commit to an organization that provides 
distinctiveness and enhances one’s self-esteem. (Halliday & Kuenzel, 2008) According 
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to Smidts et al. (2001), the feeling of being proud of the organization is an important 
part of creating a positive image of the organization. However, being proud can be re-
flected in the interests that employee and organization share.  

2.3 Corporate brand reputation 

In order to understand how an organization is seen outside the company and how the 
corporate brand is perceived in real life, corporate brand reputation is playing a key role. 
Corporate brand reputation refers to the perception that an outside group or groups are 
having of the company. Perceptions of the corporate brand can be based on facts as well 
as beliefs of a company’s characteristics. Naturally, corporate brand reputation can be 
positive, negative or neutral. (Balmer, 1995) While consumer brand reputation as a con-
cept focuses mostly on how consumers’ interpret a brand, corporate brand reputation 
concentrates on how employees and managers build a unique brand of the organization 
(Harris & de Chernatorny, 2001), and how other people based on the brand reputation 
build their perception of the organization. 
 
In corporate brand reputation, prestige is playing a crucial role. According to Bergami 
and Bagozzi (2000), prestige in context of corporate brand reputation means that per-
ceptions of people that are important for the company believe that brand and organiza-
tion are admired, respected and well known. Furthermore, Halliday and Kuenzel (2008) 
argue that positive reputation also leads to a more positive perception of the organiza-
tion and its brands. Customers, employees and other stakeholders do more liable associ-
ate themselves with organizations that have a good reputation because it provides in-
creasing self-esteem. People like to see themselves in a positive association, which also 
affect the perception of organizational identity. (Batcharya & Sen, 2003) In other words, 
employee’s self-enhancement, as well as external reputation, affect the internal percep-
tions of the organization and corporate brand.  
 
Even though corporate branding literature argues that in an ideal situation both corpo-
rate brand identity and corporate brand reputation are in a straight line (Hatch & 
Schultz, 2001), corporate brand reputation and stakeholder perception can still in many 
situations have a massive gap between internal and external stakeholders, which again 
creates a challenge for an organization. (Davies & Chun, 2002) Davies and Chun (2002) 
conducted a study of gaps between corporate brand identity and reputation, and the re-
sults showed that change in identity affects changes in reputation rather than vice versa. 
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Therefore, managing corporate brand identity is the key to manage corporate brand rep-
utation. However, employees can have unique perceptions of the corporate brand and 
therefore, shared beliefs of corporate identity are not the same for every member. Fur-
thermore, the management group and employees may see the organization in different 
ways, which creates a gap. (Davies et al., 2004) This also accords the similarities and 
differences between employees’ belief in the organization’s external image. In other 
words, employees’ belief of how outsiders see corporate may not be similar to the real 
external reputation. (Dutton et al., 1994)  
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3 Employer branding 

Understanding the importance of corporate branding has awaked the key role of em-
ployee commitment to corporate marketing. (Punjaisri & Wilson, 2007) Furthermore, 
during the last decades it has been understood that branding can also be used in human 
resource management, HRM (Backhaus & Tikoot, 2004), not only in corporate brand-
ing, and based on this companies have concentrated on to create and maintain their em-
ployer brand. (Moroko & Uncles, 2008) As a short definition, employer brand can be 
said to be a company’s brand as an employer. (Backhaus & Tikoo, 2004) The power 
and cutting-edge of employer brand have been taken into consideration, because human 
capital is argued to be the most valuable resource in companies (Cable & Turban, 2003), 
and managers have understood that standing out from competitors is the key to attract 
the best prospective applicants and employees. (Lievens & Highhouse, 2003) 

 
Employer branding is a strategy that combines branding and HRM (Backhaus & Tikoo, 
2004), and it has as the primary focus to attract and keep the best prospective employ-
ees. (Moroko & Uncles, 2008) In other words, while corporate branding concentrates on 
to brand the whole company to all different stakeholders, employer branding concen-
trates on to achieve the best employees and maintain employee retention. Therefore, 
employer branding has as a goal to differentiate a company as an employer from its 
competitors. The target is also to lift unique employment dimensions and possibilities 
that a company can offer for its employees. (Backhaus & Tikoo, 2004) According to 
Martin et al. (2005), the strength of successful employer branding is to connect the in-
ternal belief of the brand to the external message of the brand. Ambler and Barrow 
(1996, p. 187) continue and summarize that employer brand is “the package of func-
tional, economic and psychological benefits provided by employment and identified 
with the employing company”.   
 
As said, there are multiple reasons why companies have the interest to focus on em-
ployer branding, but underlying the biggest value is to find and keep the best talents in 
the company. (Moroko & Uncles, 2008) In developed economies, companies are not 
anymore, concentrating on the production of goods but more on services and brands, 
and the importance of reaching the best possible employees is continuously increasing. 
However, at the same time, employee commitment in companies has become uncertain. 
(Ambler & Barrow, 1996) New generations are more aware of the possibilities in work-
ing life, and therefore want to know what employers can offer before making any deci-
sions of future employers. (Dyhre & Parment, 2013)  
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Ambler and Barrow (1996, p. 188) argue in their article: “By damaging the loyalty of 
employees, they damaged customer satisfaction”. In other words, there is a strong corre-
lation between the best employees and best customer satisfaction. Furthermore, compa-
nies with the best people attract the best applicants, which again make the recruitment 
more cost-efficient, as also shown in Figure 5. Employees have an important part in a 
company’s marketing, business management and brand strategy moreover. (Moroko & 
Uncles, 2008) Nicholas Ind (2003) discuss that behaviour and attitude of employees 
have important roles in brand value. Employees with a high level of commitment and 
identification to the organization affect the quality of service that again leads to a higher 
level of performance. 

 

Figure 5 Link between the quality of employees and quality of product/service 
(Ambler & Barrow 1999, p. 186)  

 
In the rest of the chapter, employer branding will be discussed more specifically with a 
concentration on different aspects and characteristics. The importance of employer 
reputation and external communication in employer context will also be in focus. Fur-
thermore, the commitment between marketing and HRM as well as implications of the 
employer brand will be discussed. At the end of the chapter, the aim is to understand 
why employer branding is essential for companies.    
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3.1 The concept of employer brand 

Employer brand can shortly be described to be a combination of economic, psychologi-
cal and functional benefits that employment in a particular organization provides for its 
employees. (Ambler & Barrow, 1996)  Furthermore, the relationship between employee 
and company gives continuous benefits for both parties. Employer brand provides for 
employees the same benefits that product brand gives to consumers: feeling of belong-
ing and purpose, monetary or material rewards and useful activities or development. In 
the topic of an employer brand as well as in corporate brand corporate identity, corpo-
rate culture and corporate reputation are playing important roles. (Ambler & Barrow, 
1996) Every employer has a brand, but not all the companies make efforts and engage 
in differentiating themselves from other companies and competitors. (Backhaus, 2016) 
According to Cascio (2014), an organization with a positive and strong employer brand 
have the best possibilities to reach the best talents but also keep the best employees.  
 
According to Dyhre and Parment (2013), trustworthy and realistic employer brand is a 
combination of the company’s identity, profile and image (figure 6). Identity of the or-
ganization in employer brand context can be described to be the current situation of how 
employees see the organization as well as career possibilities that exist in the company. 
Identity of the organization can be found out with different kind employee surveys. Pro-
file again is more about plans and how the organization will and wants to be seen in the 
eyes of prospective, as well as existing employees. Identity and profile, in many cases, 
be diverse, but the goal is to achieve more in-line content in these two segments. Image 
as the last segment in employer brand contains an external image of the organization as 
an employer. The importance is to understand different external target groups, e.g. stu-
dents and current prospective employees, and their image of the organization. (Dyhre & 
Parment, 2013)   
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Figure 6 Identity, profile and image (Dyhre & Parment, 2013, p. 102) 

 
Employer branding from HRM’s viewpoint can be described as a process of three steps. 
The first step of employer brand creation is developing a so-called “value proposition” 
which is incorporated in the brand. A value proposition is based on the quality of cur-
rent employees, employer image and information of existing organizational culture and 
management style. (Backhaus & Tikoo, 2004) The main focus is still on to develop an 
accurate description of existing components what a company really can offer for em-
ployees. (Dyhre & Parment, 2013) As a second step, the company starts to communi-
cate the value proposition to prospective employees and different channels that provide 
possibilities to reach the wanted target groups. This step is a part of the external market-
ing of the employer brand, and even though it exists primarily to attract target groups, it 
also supports product and corporate brands. Finally, there is internal branding, which is 
made to hold the promise of a value proposition. Internal marketing is playing a key 
role in order to maintain employer branding and the commitment of current employees. 
Furthermore, it shows to prospective employees that organizational values exist. (Back-
haus & Tikoo, 2004)  
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Evaluation of employer brand from the employee’s viewpoint can be clarified with de 
Chernatory’s (2002) brand triangle (figure 7). In the process, prospective employees are 
evaluating the brand from aspects of functional and emotional values, and the promised 
experience that the brand, in this case, employer brand and company, can provide. 
Functional values refer to functional aspects that employer brand provides, including,
e.g. organization’s commitment to providing training for new employees. Emotional 
values are more how the company is characteristically perceived, as an example if it is 
seen to be sustainable or not. Finally, the promised experience can be clarified to be a 
brand promise in order to make stakeholders quickly appreciate the brand. Promised 
experience may also enhance one’s own experience. Therefore, in the context of em-
ployer branding, the promised experience can refer to growing career possibilities. The
brand triangle can also help already existing employees to understand the brand promise 
that company has. With well-communicated and specified brand values, the promise 
will also strengthen the commitment and understanding from the employee’s side. 

 

Figure 7 The brand triangle (de Chernatory 2002, p. 116) 

 
From the other viewpoint concentrating on existing employees and their effect on em-
ployer branding, a study conducted by Maxwell and Knox (2009) suggests that employ-
er brand for existing employees is more attractive when a company is successful. There-
fore, the external image of the company, as well as product and brand attributes, 
strengthen the employer brand in the eyes of existing employees. Based on these, the 
attractiveness of employer brand affects employee behaviour of existing employees, 
which again, according to Lievens and Highhouse (2003) have an impact on perceptions 
of potential employees.  
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3.2 Employer reputation 

Gatewood et al. (1993) argue that a person usually starts a job choice process from the 
existing information, including different media, recruitment sources and friends. Based 
on this information, individuals make their own opinion of the company and decide 
whether to apply for the job or not. Therefore, in the context of employer branding, as 
well as in corporate branding, corporate reputation cannot be forgotten. While before it 
was much easier for companies to regulate the external media publications of their ac-
tions, in today’s world with different kind of digital channels and social media plat-
forms it is impossible to be in charge of what is published of the company. Therefore, 
nowadays the transparency has a crucial part also in the context of reputation. (Rosen-
thorn, 2009)  
 
Cruise O’Brien (1995) clarifies that employer reputation has three main components: 
competence, consistency and integrity. Competence refers to the earned reputation of 
the employer, which is based on one’s experience, knowledge and ability. Consistency 
is about mutual trust that is created between employees and managers. Consistency is an 
essential part of reputation because the employee’s willingness to trust in the organiza-
tion is playing a key role in the context of employer branding. Finally, integrity is moral 
principles, rightness and honesty of the reputation. In other words, integrity refers to the 
reputation is trustworthy to the real situation.  
 
Employer reputation can also be divided into two theories: economic theory (Shapiro, 
1982) and institutional theory (Rindova et al. 2005). Both of the theories provide “sig-
nals” of the company for prospective employees that again affect employer reputation. 
Economy theory is based on the assumption that the reputation of a company reduces 
the uncertainty of the quality of the company and its products. (Shapiro, 1982) In other 
words, company reputation creates a more balanced judgement of the company in the 
eyes of outsiders. For prospective employees, this reputation may e.g. create the percep-
tion of working conditions in the company. Institutional theory, on the other hand, is 
concentrating more on the social standing of the company. Based on this, companies 
with a good reputation are more probable receiving public recognition, which again may 
increase their position as a suitable employer. (Rindova et al., 2005) As a combination 
of these theories, companies with a positive reputation are more likeable to receive posi-
tive evaluations from prospective applicants. (Williamson et al., 2010) 
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According to Cable and Turban (2003), familiarity and reputation of the organization 
influence perceptions of job applicants. Especially in the beginning of recruitment, 
reputation affects if the company is appealing for applicants to apply. (Turban & Cable, 
2003)  Reputation perceptions also influence perceptions of expected pride of being a 
member of an organization, as well as overall job attributes. (Cable & Turban, 2003) 
Therefore, employer reputation is crucial for companies in order to attract the best and 
most qualified employees but also to maintain employee retention. (Dögl & Holtbrügge, 
2014) Moreover, research conducted by Turban and Cable (2003) shows that companies 
with a positive reputation are more attractive for applicants than companies with a nega-
tive reputation.  
 
Besides of employer reputation, there are different attractions of employer brand on job 
seekers and applicants. One part of employer reputation is career possibilities inside a 
company and different kind of programmes that provide for employees development 
possibilities. These career development possibilities can also be called as sustainable 
HR practises, which have as a goal to both attract but also maintain employee retention 
on a high level. (Backhaus, 2016) Learning and training have become one of the most 
critical aspects when thinking about an attractive employer, and an organization that 
provides training has a more significant probability of attracting the best prospective 
applicants. (Jain & Bhatt, 2015) 
 
According to Dowling (1994), factors such as organizational attributes, stakeholder 
benefits, competitors and customer affect the attractiveness of a company as an employ-
er. More specifically, organizational attributes in this context are e.g. size of the compa-
ny, innovation rate of the company as well as the image of a company having the best 
employees. Stakeholder benefits again are more psychological appeals of the overall 
associations with the organization and how it feels to be a part of it. The attractiveness 
of organizations from competitor’s viewpoint can be specified with how the company is 
seen in its market and, e.g. how big market share it has. Finally, customers of the organ-
ization are also mattered for attractiveness. In other words, all of these parts have an 
impact on how prospective employees evaluate attractive employers. On top of these, 
existing employees are an essential part of employer reputation because employees with 
a negative attitude towards the company also affect attitudes of external stakeholders 
and therefore, prospective employees. (Davies, 2008)  
 
Word of mouth is also an effective employer branding and promotion tool (Collins & 
Stevens, 2002), in terms of employer reputation. According to a study by Collins and 
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Stevens (2002), prospective employees evaluate employment possibilities based on in-
terpersonal communication with current employees. Therefore, positive word of mouth 
is the key for increasing employer brand both internally for existing employees and ex-
ternally for prospective applicants (Keeling et al., 2013). Reason for this is mainly the 
fact that job seekers are focused on seeking information from sources that are credible 
for them. (Cable & Turban, 2001)  
 
One more interesting finding in recruitment research according to reputation is how it 
affects benefits that an organization offers for its employees. According to a study made 
by Cable and Turban (2003) resulted that companies with a positive reputation can at-
tract applicants and employees with a lower salary than companies with a negative repu-
tation. In other words, companies with a positive reputation can hire employees with a 
lower salary compared to an identical job in another firm with a negative reputation. 
This result is also based on pride to be a member of a company. 

3.3 Implementation of employer branding in organizations 

Employer branding is a combination of marketing and HRM. (Backhaus & Tikoo, 
2004) Therefore, the creation of an employer brand includes both inputs that are base 
for recruitment marketing plans and outputs that are base for external communication. 
(Knox & Freeman, 2006) Combination of marketing principles and practices according 
to recruitment point out how evaluation of prospective employer can be compared to 
consumer’s preferences on brands. However, applying marketing and HRM may boost 
the company’s brand as well as increase attraction and engagement to the company. 
(Maheshwari et al., 2017)  
 
Effective and well-working HR system is a strong base for employer branding and may 
ensure a competitive advantage for organizations. (Jain & Bhatt, 2015) According to a 
study conducted by Bambacas (2010), career management and an endless possibility of 
learning in organizations have a crucial role in employee commitment. Employees with 
organizational career development possibilities are also more willing to commit to the 
company. However, internal HR practises, and effectiveness of HR also affects prospec-
tive employees because HR gives an overall appeal of the company as an employer. 
(Jain & Bhatt, 2015) In other words, internal HR practices, as well as external HR plan-
ning, have an impact on the employer brand.   
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In order to strengthen the employer brand and create employer branding strategies, cor-
porate brand reputation should also be taken into consideration. Corporate brand reputa-
tion affects strongly the overall perception of a company (Balmer, 1995), which again 
may create a certain image of a company as an employer. Furthermore, in order to be 
able to add value for employer branding in the recruitment process, marketing should be 
incorporated into the process with a focus on attracting the right talent segments. In the-
se segments, the employee-value proposition is essential in recruiting situation. (Ma-
heshwari et al., 2017) In other words, besides the HR division, also marketing division 
needs to know in which segments the best prospective applicants are in order to reach 
them.  Therefore, the most critical combination of marketing and HR in the context of 
employer branding is lying on to create the right content to the identified target group. 
Therefore, marketing experts should be the ones deciding the content, while HR is still 
the main division taking care of employer branding. However, the HR division has also 
in main focus to create internal branding in order to affect positively external employer 
branding. (Maheswari et al., 2017)  
 
While in today’s world, recruiting is strongly based on the Internet, marketing is natu-
rally also playing a key role in different digital channels. Recruiting through Internet, e-
recruiting, is the tool for finding work and prospective employees make a perception of 
the work and company through e-channels and marketing material they are seeing. 
(Maurer & Liu, 2007) However, e-recruiting requires well-planned target marketing 
because attracting poorly qualified applicants is not cost effective. The number of appli-
cants is not playing a key role, but the percentage of qualified applicants is. (Maurer & 
Cook, 2011) In order to implement employer branding, certain things should be concen-
trated on: what organization wants to communicate to prospective employees, whom it 
wants to reach with the content and in which channels it reach the right target group.  
 
Success characteristics in employer brand can be divided into four different categories: 
communication breakdown, strategy mismatch, long-term disconnect and sustained suc-
cess (figure 9). Depending on the category, the brand can be seen as a combination of 
the following aspects: accurate, attractive, aspirational or unattractive. Company in 
communication breakdown (combination of unattractive and accurate) cell describes a 
situation when a company has an attractive employer brand, but target candidates do not 
consider the company immediately. This situation may occur, e.g. due to some negative 
consumer brand image or conflicting value domination. Furthermore, the situation can 
occur because a company may have difficulties to differentiate itself from competitors 
or candidates are unaware of the possibilities that a company can offer.  
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Strategic mismatch (a combination of aspirational and attractive) describes a company 
that can reach and attract the right employees, but the employee value proposition is 
lacking for existing employees. These companies may suffer from a high turnover rate 
and low engagement from employees. In this case, the company cannot imply its em-
ployer brand promise. In case of long-term disconnect (a combination of unattractive 
and aspirational), a company is not seen as an attractive employer, and it is not in con-
sideration of prospective employees. In the last cell, sustained success (a combination of 
accurate and attractive), a company has succeeded with its employer branding. This cell 
is the best scenario with matching candidates and engaged employees. (Moroko & Un-
cles 2008) 

 

Figure 8 Managerial implications of employer brand success characteristics 
(Moroko & Uncles 2008, p. 172)  

 
Finally, a study conducted by Moroko and Uncles (2008) enumerates the most common 
shortcomings of employer brands that companies are facing. Even though a company 
would have an attractive employer brand, it will not give added value without commu-
nication to the right target group. As long as the communication is not reaching the tar-
get group, the best prospective employees are finding competitors. However, targeting 
the right employees but not delivering employee value causes low employee engage-
ment and high employee turnover. The importance of creating a realistic employer 
brand is extremely important. Ambler and Barrow (1996) continue that lack of support 
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from top management creates obstacles in employer brand implementation. Therefore, 
there need to be a strong understanding between managers and experts that are working 
with the employer brand.  
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4 Methodology  

The chapter of methodology describes how the empirical part of this master’s thesis has 
been conducted. Therefore, research design and method will be presented with the focus 
on the analysis of secondary data and conducted qualitative research. Research process-
es, data collection and analysis will also be discussed. Finally, the trustworthiness of the 
research will be evaluated.  

4.1 Research design and methods 

Research design can be described to be a framework of how data of research is collected 
and analysed. The decision of research design reflects the priority of the dimensions in 
the research process, which can be, e.g. the aim to generalize a larger group of individu-
als or understanding the behaviour of a specific target group. (Bryman & Bell, 2011) 
Design of the research in this master’s thesis is a case study. Case study as a research 
design refers to an exhaustive analysis of one certain case combining a different kind of 
methods. In this design, cases are observed and in the centre of research, however, being 
nature complex. The case itself can be a single organisation, location, person or event. 
Nevertheless, the most frequent usage of case study is associated with workplaces or 
organisations. As methods, qualitative methods and observation are often favoured in 
case study design. In a case study design, the case itself is also an object of interest.  
(Bryman & Bell, 2011)  

 
Case study design suits the best in this master’s thesis because the aim is to find out 
why some organizations as employers are more attractive than others in the eyes of 
soon-to-be graduated students. However, the aim cannot be achieved without knowing 
the list of the most attractive employers in Finland and therefore, earlier research made 
of a certain phenomenon is needed as a case study. In other words, secondary data is 
used in order to gain knowledge of phenomenon in the form of observing characteristics 
of these employers. Furthermore, qualitative research is conducted among soon-to-be 
graduated students.  
 
In order to be able to concentrate on the most relevant theory, an abductive research 
strategy (Blaikie, 1993, 2000, 2007 & 2010) is used in this master’s thesis. An abduc-
tive research strategy aims to understand one’s social life and motivation factors. There-
fore, the concept begins of understanding everyday meanings and motives and based on 
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these develop theory and ideal types. (Blaikie, 2000) In this master’s thesis, a theoreti-
cal background has been studied before qualitative research. However, after qualitative 
research and results, the theoretical part has been rewritten with parts that are relevant 
for the conducted study. With this research strategy, the theory supports results in the 
best possible way.  
 
Based on case study research design, methods of this research can be divided into two 
different parts: analysis of secondary data (Bryman & Bell, 2011) and primary data col-
lection through qualitative research (Bryman & Bell, 2011). Analysis of secondary data 
refers to the usage of data that other researchers have been collecting. Secondary data 
can also mean data that organisations have been collecting into business use. (Bryman 
& Bell, 2011)  In this thesis, both data from earlier research and organization-specific 
information will be used. This secondary data suits well to this study as the characteris-
tics of the most attractive employers are in focus. Furthermore, it provides a trustworthy 
list of the most attractive employers in Finland, which gives a suitable base for further 
research that has been conducted in this master’s thesis. 
 
Qualitative research, also taking a form as primary data collection is a research method 
that emphasizes words instead of quantitative data collection and refers to data that the 
researcher has collected. (Bryman & Bell, 2011) According to Gubrium and Holstein 
(1997), one part of what qualitative research seeks to understand is naturalism. Natural-
ism, in this context, refers to an interaction between people in natural settings. There-
fore, it seeks to understand social reality as it is. In this master’s thesis, qualitative re-
search and data collection aim to be collected with natural settings in order to get as 
reliable results as possible. Furthermore, the goal is to create a phenomenon of the at-
traction factors in employers.  
 
To be able to understand the attraction factors of the top five organisations (Universum, 
2017), qualitative research focuses on collecting data of opinions of soon-to-be graduat-
ed students. The answers can provide a stronger understanding of how this target group 
see these companies as well as which other aspects are important in a prospective em-
ployer. Still, the interest is also on the combination of how these organizations want to 
be seen and how they are seen. Therefore, in order to understand the organizational im-
age, one needs to have enough knowledge of the organizations. The usage of secondary 
data suits well to the aim of this thesis.   
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Finally, there are some advantages as well as disadvantages in case study design. First 
of all, case studies are a good way to learn of a particular case or phenomenon around it 
because it combines more than one method. Almost every research can be one way or 
another case study, which provides it with loose regulations on how the case study 
should look like providing possibilities to gain knowledge by using many different data 
collections. However, this can also be counted to be a disadvantage because of discus-
sions according to the generalization of the case study and external validity that it pro-
vides. In other words, a case study can be disputed with its application more generally 
to other cases. (Bryman & Bell, 2011) However, considering the aim of this master’s 
thesis, case study design, as well as in-depth interviews, provide the most beneficial 
outcome.   

4.2 Secondary data 

In order to gain knowledge of a certain phenomenon, secondary data can be a conven-
ient way to be used as a base for further researches. Therefore, using secondary data has 
become popular among business researches as well as in student researches. There are 
several advantages when using secondary data, especially in research projects such as 
thesis writing: it saves both time and money as well as provides high-quality data to use. 
In many occasions, there is not an unlimited amount of time to consume in order to 
come up with qualified data and using secondary data creates a strong benefit. Moreo-
ver, secondary data provides a possibility to analyse and make further researches of data 
that have not been used for that purpose before, which again provides even more useful 
data for further research. However, it is still important to remember possible limitations 
in secondary data, including aspects such as lack of control of data quality. Therefore, it 
is essential to know and find out for which purpose original data has been collected. 
(Bryman & Bell, 2011)  

 
In addition to primary data collection, secondary data has been used in this master’s 
thesis. Secondary data collection is introduced before primary data because it contains 
important aspects in order to understand primary data correctly. Secondary data in this 
context refers to data collected by Universum (2017) to study of Finland’s Most Attrac-
tive Employers 2017 student edition. The research by Universum is published every 
year, and in 2017, there were overall 4316 respondents among business students in Fin-
land. Survey of ranking for the most attractive employers 2017 was carried out from 
October 2016 to February 2017. The list of top five organizations in 2017 includes Fin-
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nair, Google, OP Ryhmä, Nordea and KONE, in their correct ranking. (Universum 
2017) This secondary data was decided to use as a case in this master’s thesis in order to 
have a trustworthy base for the research of attractive aspects in employers.  
 
Another part of secondary data analysis covers more in-depth observation of these top 
five organisations. Observation in this thesis refers to analysing a different kind of ma-
terial existing in homepages of these organizations. The focus is on to analyse the core 
values of the companies in order to examine if core values and perception of the organi-
sation as a brand online. The observation has been used in order to create a deeper un-
derstanding of the top five employers.  

4.3 Qualitative research 

After secondary data collection in the form of understanding the most attractive em-
ployers among soon-to-be graduated students, primary data was collected. Secondary 
data was collected first in order to create a deeper understanding of the trends in attrac-
tive employers. To be able to analyse results from primary data collection, results of 
secondary data were essential to recognize before conducting qualitative research.  
 
Primary data collection in the form of qualitative research of this master’s thesis refers 
to conducted interviews with ten soon-to-be graduated business students in Finland. 
Interviews were decided as a data collection method in order to gain knowledge of 
which attributes makes an organization attractive as well as overall opinions and attrac-
tions of Finland’s Most Attractive Employers 2017 students edition made by Univer-
sum. All the interviewees are students of the School of Economics at Åbo Akademi. 
More specifically, eight of respondents have international marketing as their major 
while two of respondents have accounting. All of the respondents are either in their last 
semester of master studies or start their last semester this year. These students are called 
for soon-to-be graduated students in this thesis. Seven of the interviews were conducted 
in Finnish and three of them in Swedish. 
 
Interviews were decided to conduct an in-depth and semi-structured. Semi-structured 
interviews refer to interview model in which the researcher uses an interview guide as a 
base for question form. However, with semi-structured questions, the researcher has 
also the possibility to ask questions that are not in the primary guide. Semi-structured 
interviews are therefore flexible, allowing interviewees room to tell and explain the 
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most of their interests. (Bryman & Bell, 2011) Interview guide in this thesis included all 
of all nine questions. Besides interview manuscript, some new questions were asked in 
interviews. All the questions in the interview guide were open-ended in order to get 
answers that the researcher may not know from before. The list of all the questions is as 
an appendix at the end of this thesis.  
 
The decision of interviewees was made by using convenience sampling, which refers to 
a sample that is easy for the researcher to access. (Bryman & Bell, 2011) Therefore, all 
interviewees were before known for the researcher. Convenience sampling is a popular 
way of sampling among business researches due to easy access to the right target group. 
Convenience sampling has been criticised due to its possible lacks of being able to gen-
eralize answers. (Bryman & Bell, 2011) 

4.4 Data collection 

Qualitative research was conducted during April and May 2018. While in qualitative 
researches the interest is in both what interviewees say but also how it is said (Bryman 
& Bell, 2011) all the interviews were audio recorded and transcribed in order to have 
the best possible access to the data. Furthermore, the fact that interviews are supposed 
to be highly alert audio recording and transcribing creates a better opportunity to ana-
lyse and concentrate on interviewees’ answer afterwards. (Bryman & Bell, 2011) Ap-
proval for audio recording was requested beforehand. Interviews were conducted anon-
ymously, but gender and age are told in the list of respondents, which can be found as 
an appendix. 
 
Interviews were made face-to-face in different coffeehouses in Turku as well as in cafe-
teria of Åbo Akademi University. Respondents were offered coffee or other refreshment 
based on their interests. Furthermore, as the researcher knew respondents from before 
the atmosphere was easy-going and relaxed. Total of ten interviews was conducted with 
respondents of six male students and four female students. The respondents were be-
tween the ages of 24 and 30.  
 
All interviews were done with the same outline of beginning with more general ques-
tions of the topic. An interview guide was decided to begin with a general topic in order 
to active interviewees to think about the most important aspects of an attractive employ-
er. As next, more specified questions according to the topic were asked in the focus on 
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case organizations and core values. Finally, the core values of case organisations were 
discussed and analysed. On top of a traditional semi-structured interview, the guide in-
cluded tasks for respondents in order to increase the understanding of topics as well as 
make it more interesting for interviewees to be in the interview situation. The task was 
to match core values to the right company. The task was in paper form, and all the core 
values of one company were in one paper.  

4.5 Data analysis 

Data analysis of qualitative research begins in most of the cases with transcribing the 
data. Following transcriptions are usually coded into different categories in order to 
make it easier to analyse. (Bryman & Bell, 2011) More specifically, data coding in qual-
itative research is a process where the data is divided into multiple components and 
parts providing data having main headings and names. (Bryman & Bell, 2011) In this 
master’s thesis, interviews were also first transcribed in order to make it easier to handle 
the data. The data was coded into different categories based on interview questions and 
different answers, providing better understanding from both similarities as well as dif-
ferences in answers.  
 
The second step of data analysis is deeper concentration on the findings of data coding. 
Narrative analysis of the coded data focuses on sense-making of the data based on in-
terviewee’s own experiences and communication of a certain topic. (Riessman, 1993; 
Rhodes and Brown, 2005) Therefore, in this master’s thesis, research questions were in 
the main concentration in data coding in order to divide answers based on research 
questions. Narrative analysis is one of the most important methods in organizational 
research because it provides a deeper understanding of the specific topic (Czarniawska 
1998; Boje, 2001) hence coding has been criticised with the possibility of losing the 
context of the statements in narrative analysis. After the coding of empirical data, find-
ings were discussed concerning theories used in this master’s thesis. Finally, the conclu-
sions of the research were presented.  

4.6 Trustworthiness 

The trustworthiness of the research of this master’s thesis can be divided into two main 
topics: reliability and validity. Reliability as a concept can be described to be the possi-
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bility to get the same results from research even if it was conducted multiple times with 
the same method. In other words, reliability shows how reproducible the data is. (Lit-
win, 1995) Qualitative research as nature is subjective, and the researcher’s personal 
characteristics can have an impact on results and conclusions. Therefore, the role of the 
researcher and the critical reflection of the results should be taken into consideration. 
(Daymon & Holloway, 2011) In the qualitative research of this master’s thesis, the re-
searcher knew respondents from before. It is important to mention because in general, it 
might affect the discussion flow in the context of primary data collection. However, it 
still should not have any effect on the answers of respondents since the researcher did 
not research some particular company. Furthermore, all the questions were open-ended 
in order to not have an impact on leading respondents to a certain answer.   
 
Validity as a concept refers to the conclusion and similar results from respondents. 
Therefore, validity means that the results of the data are the same, even though the anal-
ysis would be done in multiple different ways. The validity of the research can also be 
analysed in the context of languages. The validity of the research needs to be considered 
if the research is not conducted with the native language of the respondent. Further-
more, research can be said to be valid when analysis can be applied to similar kind of 
data. (Gee & Green, 1998) This master’s thesis is valid because the researcher has rec-
orded discussions and therefore, from the beginning, all the data is exact and trustwor-
thy. Data has been presented in the chapter of results help of quotes in order to share 
exact thoughts of respondents. All the interviews have been conducted either in Finnish 
or Swedish, depending on preferences or mother tongue of respondents. Therefore, the 
validity of language can be said to be valid.  
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5 Results 

The chapter of results accumulates both to the data of the case in the form of presenting 
results from secondary data collection as well as from primary data collection in the 
form of qualitative data. This chapter will start with a deeper presentation of the case 
organizations from secondary data in order to create a better understanding of the organ-
izations for readers. In order to make it easier for readers to understand the big picture 
of employer branding, secondary data is presented before primary data results. Follow-
ing, results from qualitative research will be presented.  

 
The aim of this chapter is to give readers a deep understanding of honest opinions of 
soon-to-be graduated students in the context of attraction factors in an employer. In or-
der to create an understanding of the phenomenon, some first-hand experiences of re-
spondents will be presented. With the results from this chapter, the phenomenon of em-
ployer branding in the eyes of soon-to-be graduated students will be analysed in the 
following chapter.  

5.1 The most attractive employers in Finland  

According to research by Universum, the most attractive employers among business 
students in Finland 2017 were Finnair, Google, OP Ryhmä, Nordea and KONE. (Uni-
versum, 2017) Following, these organizations will be introduced in order to become 
familiar with them and their special characteristics. Therefore, some basic information 
and core values of these companies will be introduced. Furthermore, in order to under-
stand better their visibility in different media, some basic information about their activi-
ty in social media will be presented. The part of introducing these organizations is done 
as the first step of analysis because it provides for the reader some crucial information 
about the topic that will be analysed later in this master’s thesis.  

5.1.1 Finnair 

Finnair is a Finnish airline company, which is for 55,8 per cent state-owned. Even 
though the Finnish government is a major shareholder, Finnair’s shares are listed on the 
NASDAQ OMX Helsinki Ltd. Finnair started its operation in 1923 and is, therefore, 
one of the longest operating airlines worldwide. Finnair wants to offer customers safe 
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long-distance flights both to Asia and the United States as well as within Europe. From 
social media’s viewpoint, Finnair exists in Facebook, Instagram, Twitter and LinkedIn. 
(Finnair, 2018) In Finnair’s Facebook account there is over 242k likes. Instagram ac-
count again has 122k followers. In Twitter, the account has over 93k followers and 
LinkedIn more than 35k followers.  
 
Finnair’s values are Commitment to care, Simplicity and Courage. These values were 
built in 2015 in collaboration with employees during Finnair’s Culture Journey process. 
Background for these values is on diverse and growing needs of customers, both in Fin-
land as well as the international business area. Therefore, Finnair seeks to operate the 
way that is profitable and competitive in the long term. Social responsibility is a big part 
of Finnair’s way of working, and it can also be seen in the activities of the company. 
Quality and responsibility also have a significant role in the everyday way of working. 
On top of these, Finnair has a significant expectation in order to fulfil these roles in so-
ciety. (Finnair, 2018) 

5.1.2 Google 

Google is a multinational technology company from America. It is mostly known from 
its search engine product that also holds the company’s name. Nowadays, Google pro-
vides multiple different search services, including online map services (Google Maps) 
and web browsers (Google Chrome) as well as other kinds of technical solutions and 
services. (Google, 2019) Google is the most different organizations in the list compared 
to others, and it does not provide any specific information of itself on its webpages. 
Google has social media accounts on different platforms, but none of them is only lim-
ited to Finland. However, on Facebook, there are more than 27 million likes, in Insta-
gram, there are 9,4 million followers, in Twitter, more than 21 million followers, and in 
LinkedIn more than 11 million followers.  
 
Google does not have any official core values, but they have some guidelines for their 
way of working. Therefore, values that are listed in the master’s thesis are Fast is better 
than slow, You can be serious without a suit, Great just isn’t good enough and It’s best 
to do one thing really, really well.  
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5.1.3 OP Ryhmä  

OP Ryhmä is a Finnish organization providing financial services all around Finland. 
Besides traditional banking services, OP Ryhmä has also insurance and housing-related 
services, to name a few of their other operations. There are overall around 12.000 em-
ployees working in OP Ryhmä. However, as the company form of OP Ryhmä is coop-
erative, the total amount of employees is counted of approximately 200 independent OP 
banks. Therefore, OP is the largest employer in the bank sector in Finland. OP Ryhmä 
exists in Facebook, Instagram and Twitter as well as in LinkedIn. (OP Ryhmä, 2018) In 
Facebook site with name OP, there are more than 146k likes followed by Instagram 
with a bit over 7000 followers. In Twitter, there are more than 28k followers, and in 
LinkedIn over 24k.  
 
Values of OP Financial Group are People-first approach, Responsibility and Prospering 
together. These values, as well as OP’s mission, have been a part of OP Financial 
Group already for 100 years. The ground and main reason for these is customer promise 
in order to have customers as a guide for all that OP Ryhmä does. Furthermore, the mis-
sion of promoting sustainable prosperity, security and wellbeing for their customers, 
which also are owners of OP, lead their way of working. (OP Ryhmä, 2018) 

5.1.4 Nordea 

Nordea is the biggest company providing financial services in the Nordic region and 
one of the largest banks in Europe. Nordea exists in 17 countries but the main home 
markets are in Denmark, Finland, Norway and Sweden. Nordea’s shares are traded in 
Helsinki, Stockholm and Copenhagen stock exchanges. From social media viewpoint, 
Nordea exists in Facebook, Twitter, Instagram and LinkedIn. (Nordea, 2018) However, 
it is important to mention that Facebook, Twitter and Instagram as social media chan-
nels are limited to Finland. In these, Nordea has almost 44 500 likes on Facebook site as 
well as 12k on their Twitter account. In Instagram there are around 1500 followers. 
LinkedIn is the only social media channel that is the same around the world accounting 
more than 115k followers.  
 
Nordea’s values are Collaboration, Ownership, Passion and Courage. These values 
guide Nordea’s way of working and all the employees are committed to them. (Nordea, 
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2018) Nordea does not tell more of their values or background for the values in their 
open webpages.   

5.1.5 KONE 

KONE is a Finnish company and a global leader of producing elevators, escalators and 
automatic building doors. KONE has over 55.000 employees in more than 60 countries. 
KONE’s shares are listed in Nasdaq Helsinki Ltd., Finland. In the social media aspect, 
KONE exists at Facebook, LinkedIn and Twitter. (KONE, 2018) In Facebook, KONE 
has more than 29k likes while in LinkedIn there are more than 142k followers. In Twit-
ter, there are a bit under 12k followers.  
 
KONE’s values are Delighting the customer, Energy for Renewal, Passion for Perfor-
mance and Winning together. These values are based on KONE’s goal to create custom-
ers’ success. Therefore, they work for finding the right solutions for customers without 
forgetting the safety of users. KONE also drives after continuous improvement. Howev-
er, KONE believes that the only way to win is to work together by trusting and respect-
ing each other. (KONE, 2018) 

5.2 Employer branding and attraction factors 

The results show that attraction factors are not something predetermine for respondents. 
Therefore, the presentation of results will give a range of attraction factors that soon-to-
be graduated students appreciate and highlight. In order to provide a trustworthy image 
of how respondents see companies as attractive employer seven of the most crucial fac-
tors will be presented. 

5.2.1 Size  

It can be said that the size of the company matters. However, while some respondents 
think that big companies provide more possibilities in for example self-development 
part, other ones are attracted of the smaller companies with the mind-set of getting a 
wider range of work tasks in one position. The biggest difference when concentrating 
on the size of prospective employers can be seen in respondents; some of the respond-
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ents think that big companies can provide them more possibilities in career development 
while the other part thinks that small companies can give the possibility to fulfil their 
own ideas as well as get their voice heard.  
 
In the list of the most attractive employers among respondents who were attracted to big 
employers can be seen companies such as Deloitte, Google, KPMG and Nordea. Re-
spondent 3 argues that Deloitte, as well as PWC and Ernest Young, are the most attrac-
tive employers for him at the moment because of their dominating position in the mar-
ket. He continues that these companies simply have the best resumes in order to attract 
him to apply for a job. Furthermore, their customers are other big companies, which 
make them even more attractive. For him, the size of the company is important because 
he simply sees so much more possibilities in his professional development if he works 
for a big company. At the moment he cannot mention any small company that would be 
very attractive to him.  
 
According to Respondent 4, another huge company, Google, is the most attractive com-
pany because it has an interesting employer brand. Google as a company has already for 
a long time been the one for him based on multiple different reasons including its strong 
existence on the market as well as its totally different employer brand. However, the 
main reason for the attractiveness for him is the fact that Google recruits the best talents 
on the market. It is something that he wants to be a part of. Furthermore, working at 
Google can be said to be a huge achievement for him.   
 
Not only multinational but also big domestic companies are seen as attractive employ-
ers. Respondent 7 mentions Orion, Wärtsilä and KONE as the most attractive employ-
ers. In his opinion these companies are strongly respected and furthermore big Finnish 
companies that have succeeded even in international markets. For him, one reason for 
attractiveness is that these are big domestic organizations but at the same time, they 
have a multinational operation as well as interesting projects all over the world. The 
image for him of these is that both the company and people working for them know 
what they are doing.  
 
Among the respondents who are not that attracted to big companies, the list of most 
attractive employers looks necessarily different and more local employers are listed. 
Some of the mentioned companies are Trainers House (a company providing infor-
mation technology, training programmes and marketing), Someco (a company provid-
ing content creation and social media marketing) and Snask (a company providing 
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branding, design and film agency services). Respondent 2 sees Trainers House as an 
attractive employer because she is strongly interested in marketing and it provides dif-
ferent working tasks in the area of marketing. Someco, according to Respondent 5, has 
partly the same argumentation for attractiveness; strong marketing and good PR in a 
combination of her interests in content creation. Finally, Respondent 10 values Snask as 
the most attractive employer because of their attractive marketing actions.  

5.2.2 Business field 

 
Even though every respondent mentioned at least one company as the most attractive 
employer at the moment, there are also other aspects that should be highlighted when 
concentrating on the list of the most attractive employers. In many cases, even more 
important part than the company itself is the business field. Respondent 2 begins with 
evaluating the business field and after that continues with the company that is the most 
attractive in her eyes. Furthermore, the reason for attractiveness is mostly in the market-
ing field and not in the company itself. Respondent 8 also thinks that the most attractive 
employer is at the beginning of her list due to its inspiring marketing, following with the 
business field that she is very interested in. Finally, Respondent 3 chooses his favourites 
because of the business field and the role that these companies are having on the market.   

5.2.3 First-hand experiences 

 
Attractive employers are often companies that are familiar for respondents. In this con-
text, respondents may have been working for the company or have first-hand experienc-
es e.g. as customers. Experiences heard from family members or friends can also be 
counted to make a company familiar for one. Perception of the companies can, there-
fore, be said to come partly from so-called inside knowledge and not only from con-
sumer markets. Based on the existing knowledge, soon-to-be graduated students modify 
their perception of the whole company and decide if it is seen as an attractive employer 
or not.  
 
According to respondents, a combination of a corporate brand and one’s own experi-
ences of a company have a strong impact on the attractiveness of the company as an 
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employer. Respondent 6 says that KPMG has already for many years been the most 
attractive employer in his eyes because their products are something that really matters 
for customers. At the same time, the corporate brand of KPMG is really strong and he 
has always for some reason admired it. However, he mentions that maybe the biggest 
impact for the attractiveness is that his friends that he admires have been working there. 
When people that he admires are working for a company and tell positive things, he is 
strongly affected and believes that it is a fact. Therefore, another example of attractive 
employers is Redbull in which his other friend is working. His friend has also been tell-
ing that Redbull is a really good employer.  
 
Soon-to-be graduated students also create a certain image of the company as an em-
ployer based on its products or services. Since it is impossible to know from the outside 
the real attributes and characteristics of a company as an employer the image and per-
ception of a company is often based on aspects that can be seen outside. Respondent 1 
says that in the process of applying for a job, the name of a company already awakes 
some images of it and companies that are familiar from before always have some kind 
of image. Respondent 7 again says that Orion, Finnish medicine producer, is a desirable 
employer because de facto Finnish population is getting older and older creating a big 
need for different kind of medicines in the future. Therefore, he relates more to the 
needs in the market and sees the whole industry as an attractive option with interesting 
projects. 

5.2.4 Marketing 

Recognition of companies is also strongly based on marketing and channels where the 
marketing exists. In today’s world, social media is a big reason for creating certain im-
ages of companies in general or as employers. The fact that nowadays it is impossible to 
hide doings or things that have not been done from social media, it also correlates to 
how companies are seen as employers in the eyes of soon-to-be graduated students. Re-
spondent 5 has found her the most attractive employer through Twitter because her 
friends followed the company. Actually, the most attractive part of the company is that 
people that she admires and follows are respecting this company, which again have an 
impact on her opinion.  
 
Respondent 4, who mention Google as his the most attractive employer, argues that 
reason for it is that he has followed company in different social media platforms. 
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Through these, he has created a bigger understanding of Google as an employer. Google 
has already before been attractive for him and even though he does not know anyone 
working for Google, he has been figuring out also more “inside” aspects of it. In order 
to understand Google better as an employer, he has been reading different public mate-
rials, blogs and homepages. Based on these materials, his perception of Google as a 
company and employer has become certain. According to him after reading so much of 
Google he believes that he knows what kind of employer it is in real life.  
 
The most attractive employer for Respondent 5, Someco, is a company that have em-
ployees that are active on Twitter. These employees have been mentioning in social 
media that Someco wants to grow and have a bigger existence in the market area. Based 
on the information coming from current employees, she has got a certain image of 
Someco as an employer. She has furthermore been in a social media training that was 
arranged by Someco and the feeling she got from the trainer, current employee of 
Someco, was only positive. The same situation with social media existence has hap-
pened to her also with OP Ryhmä. As she has been following employees of OP on Twit-
ter, she thinks that it could be quite trendy to be one of them. In other words, the feeling 
that she has got of OP as an employer is positive due to how their employees behave in 
social media.  

5.2.5 Career development  

 
One of the most important aspects of an attractive employer is that it provides career 
development possibilities to employees. This aspect came up already early in the inter-
views with the first question of what is the most attractive employer at the moment and 
why followed by a question of what an attractive employer can offer. Six of ten soon-to-
be graduated students relied strongly on wanting to have the possibility to develop in 
the company they are working at. During the interviews every respondent highlighted 
this aspect at some point.  
 
Career development possibilities can naturally be seen in multiple companies. However, 
career development is seen and understood a different way among respondents. Accord-
ing to Respondent 9, career development possibilities at work are important both in a 
company as well as in the whole business field. He wants that his employer provides a 
possibility to learn new trends of the whole industry so that he can become more profes-
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sional in the whole specific area. Respondent 10 again continues that she values that 
over a longer time period there can be a possibility to become responsible for some 
whole new divisions and not only within her own tasks or know-how areas. Therefore, 
career development is not limited only to the current employer and working tasks.  
 
Respondent 5 continues that one of the essential aspects in career development possibil-
ities is that there are a common sense and feeling of an employee is doing a good job 
she can also come further in the company. She does not like situations when there are 
always new people hired outside the company, and current employees do not even have 
the possibility to get new tasks and develop inside the company. In these situations, she 
gets a feeling that current employees are not respected the way they should be. Re-
spondent 6 also has similar thoughts, and he appreciates in an employer that already 
from the beginning of a new job there is a feeling that an employee can reach in the fu-
ture new positions inside the company.  
 
Not only career development possibilities are enough but also diverse tasks already in 
the first positions are playing the main role. Young talents are willing to challenge 
themselves at work and working tasks need to be as large-scaled as possible. Further-
more, soon-to-be graduated students are ready to take tasks that they do not have any 
experience from before. As an example, Respondent 10 imagines first of diverse work 
tasks when she thinks about what an attractive employer can offer her. For her, the di-
versity in work tasks makes the position interesting for her. Respondent 5 again wants 
to have a position that can be adapted based on her own interests. She believes that an 
attractive employer can and want to offer the possibility to modify the position towards 
one’s own interests and know-how areas. Based on these, everyday work becomes more 
interesting and one can also develop without getting a straight rise in career.  
 
International career and the possibility to work abroad is also something that attracts 
young talents. Soon-to-be graduated students do easily see themselves working overseas 
for shorter or longer periods. Respondent 10 wants to have the possibility to travel at 
work and for example, participate in conferences in other countries. She also evaluates 
the possibility to change countries or cities within the same company in order to make it 
easy to see the world also besides work. These aspects are important to her because she 
does see other business areas at least as attractive as Finland is. Respondent 7 has simi-
lar thoughts: he thinks it would be interesting to work cross the border and even in some 
other country. However, he sees this possibility in big Finnish companies that work in-
ternationally in different markets. Therefore, in his case, the dream scenario would be to 
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work abroad for a Finnish company. Finally, Respondent 1 thinks that international as-
pects in a company make it simply more attractive as an employer.  

5.2.6 Corporate brand identity 

Open culture in companies is a very respected aspect among soon-to-be graduated busi-
ness students. The importance of feeling good at work, getting feedback from supervi-
sors and colleagues, as well as getting support when needed, are having main roles in 
the attractiveness of companies. According to Respondent 2, one of the most important 
aspects when thinking about an attractive employer is to have a supervisor that really 
cares about employees. Humane way of working is a base for a good working environ-
ment according to her. She also respects an employer that really listens to employees 
and their opinions as well as needs. Honest discussions and willingness to give and re-
ceive feedback are characteristics that she expects to meet at work. 
  
Quite hand in hand with open working culture-related issues is a flat hierarchy that al-
lows employees to make decisions without any unnecessary managers in the company. 
Respondent 4 favours flat hierarchy and he thinks that it is one of the most important 
aspects of employers. He believes in the flat hierarchy because everyone has the possi-
bility to say out loud their opinions and have an influence on the decision-making pro-
cess. He also argues that with flat hierarchy there is also usually transparency at work 
that he wants to have at work.  
 
Following from open culture and flat hierarchy, relationships with colleagues is also an 
important aspect in order to feel good to be at work. As Respondent 8 argues, people 
spend a big part of their awake time at work so it needs to be a place where it feels good 
to be. Furthermore, colleagues make a big share of how it feels to be at work. Respond-
ents highlight the importance of personal relationships as well as wellbeing based on 
that. Not only relationships but also leisure time and a good balance between work and 
free time are important for young talents. Even though soon-to-be graduated students 
are ready to work hard and with requiring working tasks free time is evaluated high. 
According to Respondent 8, employers should respect the free time of employees and 
understand that there needs to be a good balance that allows employees to have free 
time with a good conscience. She continues that work cannot be seen as the whole 
world and in her opinion employers should also respect it as well as have a converging 
view on it.  
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5.2.7 Work-related benefits 

Even though good brand image, diverse working tasks as well as career development 
possibilities are having a crucial role in the attractiveness of employers, salary and other 
benefits cannot be forgotten. Respondent 1 thinks that it is extremely important that the 
work needs to be rewarding. Furthermore, the revenue model needs to encourage hard 
work. He continues that these aspects motivate him to do even better work and more 
results. Respondent 7 again thinks that attractive employer should offer a salary that is 
competitive in the market. Finally, Respondent 4 thinks that an attractive employer pro-
vides proper compensation for the work that employees do. However, Respondent 3 
mentions that if he were offered a boring work with better salary compared to work 
where he can learn and develop with a bit lower salary, he would take the job with a 
lower salary.  
 
Other benefits at work have even more important role than salary. While only two re-
spondents mentioned salary, three respondents think that other benefits matter in the 
context of an attractive employer. Other benefits according to respondents are some 
extra benefits that are provided to employees on top of salary. Respondent 3 argues that 
lunch and car benefits are important to him. He also thinks that an employer should 
provide some sport possibilities for its employees in the form of gyms and selection of 
other sport possibilities. Respondent 8 continues that benefits according to her are not 
necessary but attractive employers provide them.  

5.3 Employer branding and the impact of reputation 

A big part of attraction factors in employers are based on reputation. The main attributes 
that have affected reputation in the eyes of soon-to-be graduated students are social me-
dia, traditional media as well as first-hand experiences. Therefore, as following these 
topics will be presented in order to create a better understanding of how these have af-
fected in the evaluation of attractive employers.  

5.3.1 Media 

Media has a big impact on how companies are perceived in the eyes of soon-to-be grad-
uated students. More specifically, social media reputation among soon-to-be graduated 
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students has a huge role both in a positive and negative context. The most important 
social media channels that are mentioned by soon-to-be graduated students are 
LinkedIn, Instagram and Twitter. LinkedIn as a job-seeking platform has naturally a 
role as social media where soon-to-be graduated students look for prospective employ-
ers. Instagram and Twitter are more traditional social media platforms. However, exist-
ence in more traditional social media platforms has a positive effect on soon-to-be grad-
uated students.  
 
Respondent 5 has found her the most attractive employer through social media. From 
the beginning, she found the company on Twitter and started to follow it. Later she 
started to follow the company also in LinkedIn. The main reasons for her attraction of 
the company were how it existed and behaved in social media as well as what compa-
ny’s employees were talking of the company. Both of these aspects are important to her 
in order to create a positive image of the company as an employer. Even though later 
she has met current employees of the company, the whole knowledge of the company 
has come through social media and she started to follow employees without knowing 
them.  
 
Respondent 8 also thinks that social media has a big impact on company reputation. She 
thinks for example that Finnair has a strong and positive social media existence on In-
stagram, which has created a more positive image of Finnair in her eyes. She has also 
got a much stronger belief, as well as attraction, of Finnair as an employer through her 
friend who works for Finnair. However, the total image of Finnair’s employer aspect 
has come through her friend’s Instagram and they have not discussed of Finnair either 
through social media or face to face. Her friend posts a lot of work-related pictures, 
which has created a certain picture of Finnair as an employer and it looks like that she 
enjoys to work there. To back up the statement of Respondent 8, Respondent 5 thinks 
that through social media it is possible to see a more trustworthy perspective of the 
company. Therefore, for her, it is extremely important that employers exist in social 
media. 
 
According to Respondent 4, LinkedIn is the platform where he gets much interesting 
information about companies as well as where he can gain his knowledge of them. He 
follows many companies in LinkedIn and does active research of attractive employers. 
LinkedIn is actually for him the main platform for searching and finding prospective 
employers. According to him the strongest power of social media platforms such as 
LinkedIn is to see what existing employees of a company posts as well as how they in 
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general communicate. Based on all the behaviour in LinkedIn, he believes in getting a 
strong understanding of the company as an employer. He still believes that a big part of 
companies’ communication in social media is more subconscious than active. 
 
Respondent 5 also has positive experiences from LinkedIn even though she does not 
follow the company actively. On her opinion OP has become more attractive in her eyes 
because she has met and seen posts from really active employees in LinkedIn. Since the 
activeness has been very positive and cool in her eyes, it has also created a positive im-
age of OP as an employer. Therefore, nowadays she thinks that it would be quite cool to 
be a part of OP just because of everything that she has seen in social media.  
 
In the context of subconscious social media existence, soon-to-be graduated students 
highlight companies that they may have seen in social media. Respondent 8 thinks that 
she continuously meets some companies in every social media channels even though 
she does not follow them. Therefore, social media can also be highlighted from the 
viewpoint that it is important for companies to exist in different media channels in order 
to strengthen their reputation. At the same time, she thinks that it is important and at-
tractive for companies to exist in social media. Therefore, the reputation of companies is 
in her opinion also based on whether they are up-to-date in today’s world and exist in 
trendy social media or not.   
 
Even though social media affect the most in today’s world, traditional media does still 
also have a big role in reputation in the eyes of soon-to-be graduated. While in compa-
nies’ own social media channels it is easy to decide how they want to communicate and 
the content of the channel is structured in traditional media there is no power to make 
these decisions. Respondent 3’s opinion of Nordea’s reputation is negative and he 
thinks that Nordea’s way of behaving is not correlating with the statements they say to 
do. Furthermore, he does not like how big role chairman of Nordea has in media. In 
other words, these aspects have affected his opinion of the company as an employer 
even though he does not have any first-hand experience of the company.  

5.3.2 First-hand experiences  

Even though social media and traditional media have an impact on the reputation of 
companies, first-hand experience and opinions of family and friends affect strongly the 
attractiveness of companies in the eyes of soon-to-be graduated students. Word-of-
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mouth and experiences of important people affect strongly how respondents create their 
feeling of a company as an employer. One reason for this is that it is impossible to know 
companies without having any information from people inside the company.  
 
Respondent 7 has only been working in small companies and therefore his first-hand 
experience is limited to small companies. However, he has been discussing big compa-
nies as employers with his friends and family, and from them got a feeling that the big-
ger the company is the better possibilities it provides. Even though his experience does 
not refer to one certain company, he nowadays thinks that big companies provide dif-
ferent atmosphere and possibilities to personal development. Based on these discus-
sions, at the moment he is looking for a job in big companies.  
 
For Respondent 6 the attraction of a company as an employer is based on his friend’s 
recommendation; he believes that companies that his friend recommends are good em-
ployers. Therefore, when a friend that he trusts and appreciates a lot recommends some 
company as an employer, he sees the company as a prospective employer. Actually, at 
the moment, he works for a company that his friend has recommended for him. He 
thinks that it is important to hear some positive experiences from people that he really 
trust in order to find the right employer for him.  

5.4 Employer branding and the most attractive employers 2017 

 
The Most Attractive Employer 2017 student edition (Universum 2017) companies are 
all known from before to soon-to-be graduated students. Therefore, all the companies 
can be analysed and discussed without any special presentation to the respondents. In 
order to gain an understanding of the reputation of these organizations, all the compa-
nies were discussed one by one. All the companies were discussed in random order as a 
goal to understand how these companies are seen in the eyes of soon-to-be graduated 
students. Discussion started with the question of why respondents think that these com-
panies are on the list of the most attractive employer.  
 
The main statement according to the attractiveness of these organizations is in size. All 
the companies are big and well known which soon-to-be graduated students think is the 
main reason for them to be attractive among business students. According to Respond-
ent 5, the big size in the company gives some kind of security and for that reason, she 
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believes that these organizations are on the list. Respondent 1 also thinks that the main 
reason for these companies being at the top of the list is that big companies create a 
feeling of safety. However, he also sees development possibilities in big companies, 
which in his eyes is one reason for the companies being on the list. Respondent 7 thinks 
that shortly these companies have focused on to create a positive image of them.  
 
Another viewpoint that strongly exists in the discussions is visibility in different media. 
According to Respondent 8, all these organizations have a strong brand and no one can 
avoid seeing them in media and social media. Respondent 6 has similar thoughts of the 
visibility and he thinks that these organizations have strong marketing. Respondent 10 
also argues of the strong existence in street view but she moreover thinks that the reason 
for such a positive employer reputation is that these organisations have always existed 
in her and other youngsters’ lives. She remembers all these companies already from her 
childhood and for that reason she thinks that they are so attractive. Youngsters have 
simply been growing up around these organizations.  
 
One more main reason for the attractiveness is according to Respondent 7 the fact that 
these companies provide summer work or trainee programmes for young people. He 
believes that these opportunities affect the attractiveness among business students be-
cause the possibility to try, learn and see the company from inside is attractive for 
young professionals. The same theme is also in mind of Respondent 1 who sees possi-
bilities to personal development for employees in these companies. He believes that 
companies that can provide development possibilities are seen as attractive in the eyes 
of soon-to-be graduated students.  

5.4.1 Finnair 

 
There are still very different analyses when discussing more specifically one organiza-
tion at the time. Finnair as a company is seen as an organization with a strong Finnish 
brand that soon-to-be graduated students admire. Respondent 3 argues that Finnair has a 
positive reputation for people outside the company. Respondent 6 continues that Fin-
nair’s brand is fresh and clean as well as so highly qualified that according to him no 
one can regret these statements. Media publicity of Finnair, also in social media, is 
highlighted as a positive image. Respondent 8, for example, thinks that Finnair’s Insta-
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gram is well managed and they have succeeded to communicate their values and culture 
through the channel.  

5.4.2 Google 

 
Google’s reputation among soon-to-be graduated students is for the biggest part posi-
tive. Google as an employer is seen to be the most different from the other companies 
on the list. Soon-to-be graduated students also see more freedom and development pos-
sibilities when working for Google. The working culture is also mentioned many times 
and Respondent 8 argues that working for Google is almost like a playground for chil-
dren. In her opinion, it sounds like having fun at work. However, she does not know 
anyone working for Google. Respondent 3 also thinks that Google as a global company 
provides an extremely colourful working atmosphere.  
 
Respondent 5 has a bit different viewpoint for Google, because of all the scandals of 
Google collecting information of people online. In her opinion, all these scandals have 
created a more unreliable and untrustworthy feeling of the company. Furthermore, she 
thinks that working for Google would maybe not feel that meaningful because there are 
so many employees that she would feel like being only one of the million. Therefore, 
she thinks that it would be impossible to be creative and show some own skills. Even 
though Respondent 5 has a negative image, all the other opinions of Google as an em-
ployer are positive.   

5.4.3 OP Ryhmä 

 
OP Ryhmä has a bit more divided reputation as an employer among respondents. Some 
of soon-to-be graduated students think that OP as a bank is cool and really up-to-date 
while other respondents see it as a really old fashion and traditional actor in the banking 
industry. Respondent 5 tells that in her eyes OP is very humane and transparent. Re-
spondent 6 analyses OP more from the customer viewpoint and in his opinion their 
products and services are good and made with customers on the mind. Furthermore, he 
thinks that the atmosphere seems to be positive so as a conclusion he does not have any 
negative thoughts of OP. However, as said there are also opposite opinions and Re-
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spondent 10 thinks that the first thing that comes on her mind of OP is that it is really 
old fashion bank and brand. Overall OP is connected strongly to the banking industry, 
which limits the attraction of the organization in the eyes of respondents that prefer 
marketing related industries.  

5.4.4 Nordea 

 
The phenomenon of being correlated to the banking industry that was seen in the dis-
cussion of OP can also be seen in Nordea’s reputation. However, there are also other 
strong opinions according to Nordea’s brand. Respondent 6 sees Nordea mostly in a 
negative light since he has own and mostly negative experiences as a customer for 
Nordea. On top of it, there have been media scandals in Nordea’s situation, which have 
increased his negative feeling. Respondent 3 also thinks that there has been too much 
media existence because of chairman and for that reason he does not see Nordea as an 
attractive employer.  
 
There are still also opposite opinions and according to Respondent 5 Nordea has be-
come more modern during the last years. Furthermore, as an organization it is seen as a 
professional, which creates her a feeling of trustworthiness. Respondent 10 continues 
that due to its existence in many countries, there could be good possibilities to move to 
different countries and cities. For her, it is attractive and important that it is possible to 
move around and still work for the same company. Two of the respondents have been 
working for Nordea.  

5.4.5 KONE 

KONE as an employer is seen to be an attractive Finnish company that has accom-
plished to reach a leading position not only in Finland but also worldwide. However, 
KONE as an employer also creates quite different opinions among soon-to-be graduated 
students. For Respondent 1 KONE would offer really interesting working possibilities 
and he has been thinking of maybe applying for some jobs. He continues that there have 
been some positions that would match well with his background, which has also made it 
interesting as an employer. Respondent 7 also thinks that KONE is a really attractive 
employer because it provides possibilities to work outside Finland. Furthermore, in his 
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eyes, KONE is a real success story from Finland since it has been growing over a long 
period and created a really strong corporate brand. However, in KONE’s situation, the 
industry is also mentioned from non-interesting perspective.   

5.5 Core values versus corporate brand reputation 

 
In the discussion of core values and corporate brand reputation, it is important to start 
by defining core values, and examining how soon-to-be graduated students perceive the 
concept. According to respondents, core values are seen to be the base for the way of 
working and behaving in organizations. All of the answers from soon-to-be graduated 
students according to the definition of core values are overlapping. Respondent 5 thinks 
that core values lead the way for teams and individuals to act the way that is in line with 
the company’s standards. Respondent 6 continues that it is essential that core values are 
seen both inside and outside organizations.   
 
Respondent 10 takes the employer, as well as the recruitment aspect, also as a part of 
core values. On her opinion core values are not only the way to behave but also princi-
pals for how companies do their recruiting. Moreover, she continues that core values are 
also the way to meet other people in a company. Respondent 6 strengthen previous 
statements by saying that core values are about the overall culture in a company. Re-
spondent 7 thinks that core values can become concrete first after one has been working 
for a company and really knows how it is to work there.  
 
Respondent 1 has first-hand experiences that core values sound good and are a nice 
thought but there is nothing more concrete with them. He is not the only one having this 
opinion. Respondent 5 tells that she does not even know the core values of the company 
she works for. Respondent 4 continues that idea of core values is really nice but often 
they are not visible in everyday work. He thinks that they are actually more a way to 
communicate outside the company in order to tell about the culture of outstanding peo-
ple. Therefore, he is a bit worried that in many cases core values are not seen inside the 
company.  
 
From the other and more concrete viewpoint, soon-to-be graduated students mentioned 
core values that are important for them. Open-minded and free atmosphere are some of 
the main values that soon-to-be graduated students appreciate. For Respondent 4 these 
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are actually the most important values and he wants to see openness in different levels 
of the organization; also for external stakeholders. He believes that open atmosphere is 
also core for one’s own development at work. Respondent 3 continues that open culture, 
well working internal communication as well as sharing the same information for eve-
ryone is the base for how he wants to work. 
 
The people aspect as a core value is also highly appreciated among respondents. The 
main viewpoint is how employees are handled in organizations and the willingness that 
people feel good to be at work. Respondent 8 lifts that for her the most critical core val-
ues apply to healthy employees as well as for a workplace where people feel good to be. 
Therefore, organizations that invest in employees are the ones where she would like to 
work.  
 
The people aspect is also discussed strongly outside the organization and how custom-
ers and other stakeholders are handled. Respondent 9 thinks that the overall relationship 
between organization and customer is for him one of the most important values. There-
fore, he appreciates a company that really cares about customers and handles them per-
sonally with respect. Respondent 6 also thinks that core values should be seen and expe-
rienced among customers. Moreover, for him, it is important that customers get profes-
sional service in order to be satisfied. To conclude the statement, Respondent 5 argues 
that organization should understand the customer and the main idea behind the service 
or product and most of all what customers really get from it. Therefore, people aspect as 
a core value really matters to her. 
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6 Analysis – Employer branding in the eyes of soon-to-be 
graduated students 

The chapter of analysis will analyse results from the primary and secondary data collec-
tion and connect them with the previously presented academic research. The analysis of 
the results is divided into three main parts: attributes of attractive employers, the power 
of reputation, as well as core values in comparison to corporate brand image. The target 
of this chapter is to find a connection between the theory of the phenomenon and empir-
ical results.  

6.1 What makes a company attractive as an employer?  

New generations are highly conscious of diverse career possibilities in working life. 
(Dyhre & Parment, 2013) The phenomenon can also be seen in the results. Soon-to-be 
graduated students have strong opinions of what kind of working environment, work 
tasks and career opportunities they want to reach during their working life. As the 
branding theory argues (de Chernatory 2002) prospective employers are evaluated ac-
cording to the functional and emotional values that they can offer for employees. Based 
on functional values such as development and training possibilities, some employers are 
more attractive than others. Emotional values, again, can be seen in the context of what 
kind of status a company can provide as an employer for soon-to-be graduated students.  
 
In the discussion of attraction factors in the most attractive employers, several aspects 
have a stronger impact than others. The attractiveness of employers, according to soon-
to-be graduated students can be divided into the following main aspects: size, business 
field, first-hand experiences, marketing, career development possibilities, corporate 
brand identity and benefits. The statement that an employer brand is a combination of 
economic, psychological and functional benefits (Abler & Barrow, 1996) can be con-
cluded from the results.  
 
Attractiveness, as well as employer branding of the most attractive employers, can be 
analysed with Dyhre & Parment’s (2013) identity map (Figure 9) and by dividing em-
ployer brand into identity, profile and image. According to Dyhre and Parment (2013), 
employer brand is a combination of the organization’s identity, profile and image (repu-
tation). Results of the research can be strongly connected to this in order to analyse how 
some companies become more attractive in the eyes of soon-to-be graduated students 
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than others. Attraction factors can be inserted to the model based on which question 
they answer to. 

 

Figure 9 Framework for an attractive employer brand in the eyes of soon-to-
be graduated students (Modified from Identity, profile and image by Dyhre 
& Parment, 2013, p. 102) 

 
Beginning from the identity of the employer, organizational attributes such as size have 
an effect on attraction (Dowling, 1994). However, there is no discussion of what is an 
attractive size. Results show that both small and big companies are attractive; while 
some of the respondents are attracted to smaller companies, others see more possibilities 
in big companies. However, according to soon-to-be graduated students, an attractive 
company can provide learning and career development possibilities. As Backhaus 
(2016) also argues, career development possibilities in organizations affect the attrac-
tiveness. Besides career development possibilities, learning and training possibilities 
affect the attractiveness. (Jain & Bhatt, 2015) However, size as a concept does not relate 
to these possibilities even though it can be said to be an attraction factor.  
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Work-related benefits are important for soon-to-be graduated students but the amount of 
the salary is not more important than interesting working tasks. Therefore, the theory of 
Cable and Turban (2003) with the statement that companies with a positive reputation 
are able to attract employees with a lower salary than companies with negative reputa-
tion fit with the results from interviews with soon-to-be graduated students. Results 
show that respondents are seeking for a working environment that is inspiring and takes 
care of employees, and benefits are not the main driver for soon-to-be graduated stu-
dents. However, it is important to remember that benefits and incentives do matter be-
cause soon-to-be graduated students want to get a satisfying salary of their contribution.  
 
Ambled and Barrow (1996) argue that part of the employer brand is corporate culture.  
Company culture and more specifically open culture is important to soon-to-be graduat-
ed students. Soon-to-be graduated students are willing to know already beforehand what 
kind of working atmosphere and culture a prospective employer provides. This is usual-
ly founded with the help of first-hand experiences, relatives and friends as well as from 
social media and traditional media. However, the same can also be related to the work-
ing culture they want to be a part of; while external information is important, it is at 
least as important to have an open culture inside the company in order to become an 
attractive employer.  
 
Open culture in the form of social media existence is also important for soon-to-be 
graduated students. Visibility outside company provides better understanding but also 
shows what kind of people are working for the company at the moment. The importance 
of current employees as well as how they are seen outside the company can also be 
found from theory (Lievens & Highhouse, 2003). Like found from the results, visibility 
of companies through different social media platforms, mostly LinkedIn, have a big 
impact on how a company is seen as an employer. If they succeed to create interesting 
content or have a positive attitude towards their employers, it also creates a more posi-
tive brand of a company as an employer.  

6.2 What is the true power of corporate brand reputation?  

According to Gatewood et al. (1993) people start a job choice process from the existing 
and trustworthy information that can be found from friends and different media sources. 
The same comes up from the interviews: soon-to-be graduated business students trust 
what people around them say as well as what media and social media tell about compa-
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nies. With the existing information, soon-to-be graduated business students make their 
decision of applying or not. Even though respondents trust people around them strongly 
they also use social media and for example LinkedIn as a reference for job choosing 
process. The image from social media creates a certain picture of the company as an 
employer and how it is received among other people in social media. Therefore, the 
institutional theory and attraction based on the company’s social standing (Rindova et. 
al., 2005) can be found from the empirical findings.  
 
Based on the results, reputation and familiarity of the company affect the attractiveness 
of the company as an employer. The same statement can be found from Cable and Tur-
ban’s (2003) study. Like in theory, results show that company image from first-hand 
experiences as well as from social media affects strongly perceptions of prospective 
applicants. In order to strengthen the statement, Dögl and Holtbrügge (2014) argue that 
employer reputation has a big effect when attracting the best and most qualified em-
ployees.   
 
Eight of the ten respondents presented as their most attractive employer a company they 
have not been working for. However, all these companies had a reputation that was pos-
itive in the eyes’ of respondents. The economic theory of employer reputation (Shapiro, 
1982) shows that the reputation of the company reduces the uncertainty of the compa-
ny’s quality. Therefore, the reputation creates a more balanced judgement of the com-
pany in the eyes of outstanding people. Respondents also build a certain picture of their 
the most attractive employers’ only based to the reputation, as well as the assumption of 
the company as an employer, from social media, media and first-hand experiences or 
information from relatives. However, one thing that is common for all the most attrac-
tive employers is that they all have a positive reputation in the eyes of the respondent. 
For this reason, the statement of Williamson et al. (2010) about companies with positive 
reputation being more likeable for prospective applicants can be founded in the results 
of the study.  
 
As said, the power of reputation can firmly be founded in qualitative data. As social 
media has become one of the most important and influential information channels in the 
world, companies cannot anymore decide, which news they want to release. (Rosen-
thorn, 2009) The same accords also to actions they would like to hide. Therefore, all 
actions and posts in social media affect also in reputation, either the ones that are made 
by the company or how current employees talk of the company in social media. In other 
words, these actions also guide the decisions of prospective employees of soon-to-be 



 
Mirjam Sundkvist 

 

 
 

61 

graduated students, and the impact of current employees in attracting new workforce 
(Keller & Richey, 2006) cannot be forgotten.   
 
Transparency in companies is also an important part for soon-to-be graduated students 
because it gives the possibility to understand and learn more of companies as employ-
ers. Rosenthorn (2009) also argues that transparency has a big role in the context of 
reputation. Soon-to-be graduated students are interested in knowing companies more on 
a personal level in order to become attracted to them. For this order, they use social me-
dia platforms and try to find as much information as possible. Based on a study con-
ducted by Shapiro (1982) balanced reputation of organizations also creates a better un-
derstanding of e.g. working conditions in the company, which are important to know for 
soon-to-be graduated students.  

6.3 Are core values visible in a corporate brand reputation?  

According to Urde (2003), core values are essential guidelines for corporate brand iden-
tity. The phenomenon can also be found from the results. Soon-to-be graduated students 
describe the concept of core values to be the main guideline for the way of working as 
well as how employees are behaving, communicating with others as well as identifying 
themselves with the company. Therefore, core values are said to be the culture of the 
company and also lead the way to what kind of people should be recruited to compa-
nies. Urde (2003) continues that core values are part of the corporate brand promise, and 
soon-to-be graduated students think that core values should be seen both inside and out-
side the company.   
 
Based on the interviews, core values are mainly seen as an important part of organiza-
tions but at the same time, they are argued not to be visible. The main reason for this is 
that core values are said to be an important part of companies while they are still not 
really seen in everyday work. Based on the interviews knowledge of core values that 
own employer has is lacking. However, the situation can also be seen from a different 
viewpoint; some respondents think that core values are only the way to do marketing 
and it is not visible enough for employees. Therefore, as Davies and Chun (2002) argue, 
the biggest challenge is when there is a gap between internal and external stakeholders 
because the message is mixed. This is also something that soon-to-be graduated students 
have met.  
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Even though core values can be seen to be a part of marketing, they are still not con-
nected to the employers. As soon-to-be graduated students were asked to bring organi-
zation and its values together as a task during the interview, only one of ten respondents 
got the answers correct. Therefore, the values of the companies cannot demonstrate to 
the brand reputation of the company. Even though Hatch and Schultz (2003) argue that 
lifting up organizational values in corporate branding is one way to differentiate from 
competitors, the results show that it is not that easy to do. It is still important to remem-
ber that when the right core values and companies were told, respondents found mis-
match between them.  
 
Even though Urde (2003; 2009) divides values into three parts based on values related 
to the organization, values summarising the corporate brand and values as customers 
experience the brand, it is still impossible to separate these components from each other. 
Based on the results, values are related to the organization and the corporate brand and 
usually from the consumer viewpoint. In other words, even though values are separated 
and studied from different aspects, all these parts are still affecting the way company is 
seen in the eyes of soon-to-be graduated business students. For this reason, values can-
not be separated from each other in order to create different feelings of the corporate as 
an employer.  
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7 Conclusion  

The importance of employer branding has been growing over the years and in order to 
attract the best prospective employees, companies need to focus on creating an attrac-
tive employer brand. Therefore in this master’s thesis, the concept of employer branding 
has been studied from multiple different viewpoints in order to understand how soon-to-
be graduated students evaluate attractive employers. To be able to create a better 
knowledge of which attributes affect the attractiveness, the master’s thesis is based on 
secondary data as well as primary data collection.  
 
In this chapter, the thesis will be concluded by answering the research questions and 
providing managerial implications. The target is, to sum up, the main highlights of em-
ployer branding as well as offer some recommendations for practical implications. Fi-
nally, some recommendations for future research will be presented followed by a sum-
mary of the master’s thesis in Swedish.  

7.1 Back to the research questions 

In order to understand the phenomenon of employer branding, the master’s thesis is 
based on four research questions.  
 

1. How can a corporate brand make a company more attractive as a potential em-
ployer? 

 
Beginning from research question number one, the corporate brand reputation affects 
strongly the attractiveness of the company as an employer. Marketing and consumer 
experiences of the company have a strong influence on whether the company is seen as 
an interesting employer or not. More specifically, corporate brand reputation affects 
how the company is seen in the eyes of prospective employees. Soon-to-be graduated 
students make their decisions of attractive employees based on how these companies are 
reflected from a consumer viewpoint as well as what it could offer as an employer. 
Therefore, the empirical findings show that the main factors of attractiveness are career 
development possibilities, marketing and one’s own experiences. The identity of the 
company is still also a big issue based on size, business field and work-related benefits.   
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2. What role does the company’s reputation have in attracting prospective employ-
ees? 
 

The empirical findings show that the reputation of the company affects strongly the at-
tractiveness of the company as an employer. Reputation can be based on first-hand ex-
periences, experiences from relatives or friends as well as from media. All these com-
ponents shape the reputation of the company and how it is seen as an employer. In most 
of the cases, the most attractive employer is a company that is not necessarily familiar 
for a soon-to-be graduated student, but the attractiveness of the employer has been cre-
ated based on reputation and corporate brand.  
 
The reputation of companies is largely shaped in social media in which attractive em-
ployers are expected to exist. Furthermore, the role of current employees and how they 
are presented in social media affect the attractiveness of companies as employers. 
Moreover, the social media existence, especially with employees’ account, provides a 
trustworthy feeling of how it would be to work for a company, which again has a posi-
tive impact on the attractiveness of the employer.  
 

3. How can a company align its core values with corporate brand reputation? 
 

Based on empirical findings, core values are usually not directly connected to corporate 
brand reputation. When trying to match the names of companies with their core values, 
the respondents rarely gave the correct answers. Therefore, core values cannot be ar-
gued to have an impact on how a company is seen as an employer in the eyes of soon-
to-be graduated students. Furthermore, according to the findings of this study, core val-
ues did not have any unique impact on the attractiveness of employers. However, in 
case the core values of a company are known from beforehand, some similarities to cor-
porate brand reputation can be found. As a summary, the company can align its core 
values with corporate brand reputation, but only if it is very clearly communicated.  
 

4. How can companies create an employer brand that attracts soon-to-be graduated 
students? 

 
In order to become an attractive employer in the eyes of soon-to-be graduated students, 
there are some main aspects that companies can take into account to create an advantage 
in the marketplace. Since it is impossible to have an impact on attributes such as size or 
business field, the more important part is to highlight career development possibilities in 
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the company. If the company itself cannot provide career development possibilities due 
to small size or other limitations, it can still provide learning and self-development pos-
sibilities. Attractive employers in the eyes of soon-to-be graduated students create an 
atmosphere where motivated employees have possibilities to expand their work tasks 
and grow up inside the company.  
 
For soon-to-be graduated students it is important that the company is visible in different 
social media channels so that they know already from beforehand some characteristics 
of the company as an employer. Therefore, the importance of being transparent makes 
the company more probably attractive as an employer. The same results show to be for 
career development possibilities inside the company. Soon-to-be graduated students are 
ambitious and will work for companies that can provide development possibilities. 
Therefore, this should be highlighted in employer branding.  
 
Since first-hand experiences, as well as experiences from relatives and friends, play a 
key role in the discussion of the attractive employer, it is essential to focus on current 
employees. While corporate brand reputation strongly affects the attractiveness of com-
panies, the importance of maintaining employee satisfaction should be in focus. When 
companies invest in the well-being of current employees and endorse them to be visible 
in social media, it has a significant impact on attractiveness. Furthermore, person-to-
person communication is found to be more trustworthy than traditional corporate com-
munication.   
 
Even though salary also has an impact on attractiveness, overall benefits are more im-
portant to soon-to-be graduated students. Benefits are not only material benefits, such as 
lunch and sports benefits, but also a feeling of belonging to the company. Therefore, in 
order to become attractive in the eyes of soon-to-be graduated students, an open culture 
should be adopted and communicated outside the company. Soon-to-be graduated stu-
dents appreciate the support from supervisors and a culture where every employee re-
ceives the same information and is respected.  

7.2 Discussion and managerial implications 

Employer brand is a combination of many different aspects: corporate brand, reputation 
and first-hand experiences. Therefore, in order to create a strong and well-
communicated employer brand, both internal and external stakeholders should be taken 
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into consideration. To begin with, current employees have the biggest impact on how 
the company is seen outside, and these external assumptions have an effect on employer 
brand and how the company is seen in the eyes of prospective employees. Therefore, in 
an employer branding context, existing employees should be in the main focus, since 
they are the face of the company, not only for customers but also for other stakeholders.  
 
The communication of what employment in a company provides for employees has a 
strong impact on attractiveness. Especially aspects such as career development and 
learning possibilities can increase the attractiveness in the eyes of soon-to-be graduated 
students. Furthermore, a positive way to differentiate the company from its competitors 
is to create an atmosphere with open and low hierarchy levels, without any unnecessary 
bureaucracy. Moreover, open communication inside the company increases the positive 
employer reputation among soon-to-be graduated students.  
 
Even though every company has a brand, as well as employer brand, it is still important 
to remember that only being open as a culture and showing how things are done are not 
always enough. Sometimes a tool to strengthen an employer brand is more a long pro-
cess of really understanding the nature of a company as well as continuous training of 
how to become better. To reach a well-known and positive employer brand is not a one 
time project. Instead, it should be seen as a constant strategic process and as a part of 
the company’s mindset. Only when conducted long term, the hard work will be reward-
ed.  

7.3 Recommendation for future research 

In this master’s thesis, the main focus has been on soon-to-be graduated business stu-
dents. However, it would be interesting to do some future research and learn how more 
experienced employees evaluate employers and which attributes affect the attractiveness 
in their eyes. The results might be different and the focus of attraction factors may vary 
when respondents are more experienced and aware of the labour market. Furthermore, it 
would be interesting to focus on other target groups than potential employees with a 
business background. Therefore, the concentration could be for example on software 
developers or lawyers. Another aspect of interesting future research would be to study 
more about how core values could be taken into use in employer branding and what the 
effects are of that.  
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Svensk sammanfattning 

Under de senaste årtiondena har konkurrensen om kvalificerad arbetskraft ökat explos-
ionsartat. Till följd av problemet angående bristen på kvalificerad arbetskraft har det 
blivit allt mer essentiellt för företag att använda sig av rekryteringsexperter för att hitta 
kvalificerade anställda. Nuförtiden jobbar man dessutom allt mer för att hålla kvar de 
kvalificerade anställda på arbetsplatsen. Båda åtgärder kräver stora resurser och de har 
kommit att bli några av de viktigaste satsningarna i ledningsgrupper och på personalav-
delningar. (Jain & Bhatt, 2015) Orsaken till dessa satsningar är att anställda kan sägas 
vara den mest värdefulla resursen i organisationen (Cable & Turban, 2003) och att de 
dessutom har en nyckelroll i organisationens finansiella framgång. (Capelli, 2000) 
 
För att kunna lösa problemen angående bristande kvalificerad arbetskraft har fler och 
fler organisationer börjat fokusera mer på varumärkesbyggande och börjat implemen-
tera tillhörande strategier i sina organisationer. Till följd av detta har employer branding 
blivit ett känt begrepp för många. (Ambler & Barrow, 1996) Employer branding kan 
översättas till svenska med att etablera ett varumärke man använder sig mest av den 
engelska termen. Därför har jag valt att även i denna sammanfattning använda mig av 
originalbegreppet employer branding.  Målet med employer branding är att lyckas at-
trahera de bästa möjliga anställda att ansöka ett jobb hos ett företag (Ambler & Barrow, 
1996) och att samtidigt hålla kvar de anställda som är de mest lönsamma för organisat-
ionen (Jain & Bhatt, 2015). Av den anledningen kan begreppet employer brand förkla-
ras vara organisationens varumärke som arbetsgivare (Jain & Bhatt, 2015). För att 
kunna lyckas med employer branding har organisationer allt mer börjat fokusera på hur 
deras varumärke är som organisation och hur det uppfattas ur ett internt och externt per-
spektiv. Till följd av detta har konceptet om företagets varumärkesbyggande också bli-
vit aktuellt. (Schultz et. al. 2005)  
 
I denna svenska sammanfattning presenteras pro gradu-avhandlingen med ämnet em-
ployer branding. I pro gradu-avhandlingen är det övergripande syftet med studien att 
undersöka employer branding, företagets varumärke och företagets rykte för att ta reda 
på ifall de påverkar potentiella anställda. Ett av de viktigaste ändamålen med undersök-
ningen är att utreda på varför vissa organisationer lyckas med sitt varumärkesbyggande 
medan andra misslyckas. Studien avser också undersöka hur snart utexaminerade stu-
derande från Handelshögskolan vid Åbo Akademi utvärderar potentiella arbetsgivare 
samt vilka faktorer som egentligen gör en arbetsgivare attraktiv. Syftet med denna pro 
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gradu-avhandling är därmed även att ta reda på om organisationens företagsrykte påver-
kar hur attraktiv en organisation är som potentiell arbetsgivare.  
 
För att uppnå forskningens syfte baseras studien på följande forskningsfrågor:  
 

1. Hur kan företagets varumärke göra en organisation attraktiv som potentiell arbetsgi-
vare?  

 
2. På vilket sätt påverkar företagets rykte hur det attraherar potentiella arbetstagare?  
 

3. Hur går företagets centrala värderingar ihop med företagets rykte?  
 

4. Hur kan organisationer skapa ett arbetsgivarvarumärke som attraherar snart utexa-
minerade studerande?  

 
För att uppnå syftet med denna pro gradu-avhandling, handlar första delen av teorin om 
företagets varumärke. Företagets varumärke tas upp för att det kan påverka hur ett före-
tag uppfattas av externa intressenter. I den första delen presenteras företagets varumärke 
som koncept, företagets varumärkesidentitet och rykte. Den andra delen av teorin hand-
lar om employer branding. Detta innebär teori angående företagets rykte som arbetsgi-
vare och hur employer branding implementeras i bruk. Dessutom presenteras och analy-
seras fem av de mest attraktiva arbetsgivarna i Finland 2017 (Universum, 2017) för att 
kunna förstå vad som har gjort dessa företag attraktiva som arbetsgivare. För att kunna 
komma fram till en slutsats för hur ett attraktivt arbetsgivarvarumärke skapas, studeras 
också andra attraktionsfaktorer som enligt snart utexaminerade studerande har en bety-
delse i val av potentiella arbetsgivare.  
 
Härmed presenteras de viktigaste delarna av teorin. Företagets varumärkesbyggande kan 
förklaras vara ett sätt att skapa ett varumärke av ett företag. Företagets varumärke är 
även en kombination av företagets kultur och anställda samt förhållande mellan olika 
intressenter som kunder och media. (Schultz et al. 2005) Ett starkt och trovärdigt varu-
märke erbjuder många fördelar för organisationer. Exempelvis hjälper det företag att 
skilja sig från konkurrenter samt möjliggör en större lojalitet mellan intressenter. (Bal-
mer, 2003) Därtill förstärker företagets varumärke dess synlighet i olika kanaler. (Brex-
endorf & Keller, 2017)   
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Företagets varumärkesidentitet handlar också om hur utomstående intressenter uppfattar 
företaget som arbetsgivare. Företagets varumärkesidentitet kan därmed beskrivas som 
allmän och extern kunskap samt uppfattningar om ett företag. Företagets varumärkesi-
dentitet handlar dessutom om företagets centrala värderingar, kultur och dess interna 
och externa uppfattningar. Även om företagen själva försöker styra och skapa sin identi-
tet, har de endast en liten makt i identitetsbildningen som till störst del skapas av de 
externa intressenterna och baserat på deras uppfattningar. (Bhattacharya & Sen, 2003) 
Företag kan själva bestämma sina centrala värderingar som även kan sägas fungera som 
en bas och riktlinje för företagets varumärkesidentitet. (Blombäck & Ramirez-Pasillas, 
2012) 
 
Centrala värderingar kan förklaras fungera som grund för hur företag beter sig på mark-
naden och strävar efter sina syften. Företagets centrala värderingar stöder företagets 
varumärkeslöfte samt intern och extern kommunikation. (Urde, 2003) För att kunna leva 
med värderingarna som ärligt beskriver företagen, bör centrala värderingar skapas i 
samarbete med anställda. Detta påverkar inte enbart hur centrala värderingar utvärderas 
utan ökar även engagemanget från personalens sida. (Harris & de Chernatorny, 2001) 
Betydelsen av att engagera anställda är stor eftersom anställda oftast fungerar som före-
tagets ansikte utåt och därmed påverkar företagets rykte. (Roper & Davies, 2007) Detta 
är viktigt eftersom företag med ett positivt rykte uppfattas mer positivt av potentiella 
arbetstagare, kunder samt övriga intressenter. (Batcharya & Sen, 2003) 
 
Medan företagets varumärkesbyggande är en viktig del för att attrahera olika intresse-
grupper (Schultz et. al. 2005), siktar employer branding på att attrahera och nå de mest 
kvalificerade anställda. Dessutom siktar employer branding på att hålla kvar de bästa 
nuvarande arbetstagarna. (Moroko & Uncles, 2008) Därför kan employer branding sä-
gas vara en kombination av personalledning (Backhaus & Tikoo, 2004) och marknads-
föring (Punjaisri &Wilson, 2007). I sin korthet innebär arbetsgivarvarumärke företagets 
varumärke som arbetsgivare (Backhaus & Tikoo, 2004) och det är en kombination av 
företagets varumärkesidentitet, kultur samt rykte. (Dyhre & Parment, 2013) Employer 
branding har blivit en viktig del av företag eftersom korrelationen mellan kvalificerade 
anställda och nöjda kunder i dagens företagsvärld är hög. (Ambler & Barrow, 1999) 
 
Ett trovärdigt arbetsgivarvarumärke ska endast baseras på komponenter som existerar i 
företaget. (Dyhre & Parment, 2013) Arbetsgivarvarumärke bör därför koncentrera sig på 
nuvarande anställda samt kultur och ledningsstil som förekommer i företaget. För att 
kunna lyckas med employer branding bör företagen lyfta fram endast befintliga fördelar 
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som kan erbjudas för anställda och potentiella arbetstagare. (Backhaus & Tikoo, 2004)  
Det finns flera faktorer som påverkar att ett företag blir attraktivt som arbetsgivare. En-
ligt Backhaus (2016) är en attraktionsfaktor en möjlighet till karriärutveckling inom 
företag. Jain och Bhatt (2015) lyfter också fram utbildningsmöjligheter och olika slags 
skolningar som stöder den personliga utvecklingen inom företaget, som påverkande 
faktorer. Företagets storlek, branschen och kunder påverkar också hur attraktiv företaget 
är som arbetsgivare (Dowling, 1994). Förutom faktorer som rykte och hur externa in-
tressenter uppfattar organisationen påverkar också arbetsgivarvarumärke uppfattningen. 
(Davies, 2008)  
 
För att kunna förstå fenomenet employer branding, utfördes en kvalitativ undersökning. 
Som undersökningsdesign användes fallstudie. Detta eftersom studiens syfte är att skapa 
en förståelse av ett fenomen. (Bryman & Bell, 2011) Den kvalitativa undersökningen 
var indelad i en primär och en sekundär datainsamling. Den sekundära datainsamlingen 
i denna avhandling omfattar information om de mest attraktiva arbetsgivarna i Finland 
2017 (Universum, 2017) det vill säga Finnair, Google, OP Gruppen, Nordea och 
KONE. Denna information har hämtats från deras egna webbplatser. Den sekundära 
datainsamlingen utfördes innan den primära datainsamlingen för att få kännedom om 
och förståelse av de mest attraktiva arbetsgivarna i Finland 2017 (Universum, 2017). 
Denna information och förståelse fungerande som en viktig bas för att kunna utföra in-
tervjuerna. Den sekundära data innehöll fakta om organisationerna, deras centrala vär-
deringar samt deras förekomst på sociala medier. Den primära datainsamlingen utfördes 
i form av intervjuer med sammanlagt tio respondenter. Samtliga respondenter var stu-
derande från Handelshögskolan vid Åbo Akademi som skulle utexamineras inom kort.  
Avgränsningen till denna grupp respondenter valdes eftersom samtliga respondenter var 
inom ramen för målgruppen samt för att få fram ett resultat för en grupp i ett specifikt 
livsskede. Snart utexaminerade studerande i denna situation avser studerande som an-
tingen var på sista terminen av magisterstudierna eller som hade börjat sitt sista år av 
magisterstudierna hösten 2018.  
 
Alla respondenter var bekanta med intervjuaren från tidigare och intervjun omfattade 
nio frågor. Frågorna i intervjun var öppna för att kunna ge respondenten möjlighet att 
berätta någonting som intervjuaren inte visste från tidigare. Frågorna handlade om te-
man kring vad de snart utexaminerade studerande uppskattar hos arbetsgivarna, vad som 
gör en arbetsgivare attraktiv samt vilka centrala värderingar som bör styra på attraktiva 
arbetsplatser. En del av intervjun bestod av en uppgift där respondenterna skulle para 
ihop organisationer med det respondenterna ansåg kunna vara de olika företagens cen-
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trala värderingar. Som organisationer användes Finnair, Google, OP Gruppen, Nordea 
och KONE från listan av de mest attraktiva arbetsgivarna 2017 (Universum, 2017). In-
tervjun spelades in för att intervjuaren skulle kunna återkomma till svaren efteråt. 
Undersökningen i pro gradu-avhandlingen konstaterades vara valid samt reliabel. 
 
Nedan presenteras en sammanfattning av resultaten från den sekundära datainsamling-
en. Denna del innehåller information om Finnair, Google, OP Gruppen, Nordea och 
KONE samt deras centrala värderingar och förekomst på sociala medier. Finnair är ett 
finskt flygbolag vars centrala värderingar är Commitment to care, Simplicity och Cou-
rage vilka kan översättas som ”engagemang för omtanke”, ”anspråkslöshet” och ”mod”. 
(Finnair, 2018) Finnair finns på Facebook, Instagram, Twitter och LinkedIn. Google är 
ett multinationellt teknologiföretag vars centrala värderingar är mer moderna än tradit-
ionella och de beskriver sig själv med meningar som You can be serious without a suit 
vilken kan översättas som ”Man kan vara seriös utan kostym”. (Google, 2019) Google 
finns på Facebook, Instagram, Twitter och LinkedIn. OP Gruppen är en finsk organisat-
ion som erbjuder finansiella tjänster för konsumenter och företagskunder. OP Gruppens 
centrala värderingar är People-first approach, Responsibility och Prospering together 
vilka kan översättas som “människonärhet”, “ansvarsfullhet” och “framgång tillsam-
mans”. (OP Gruppen, 2018) OP Gruppen finns tillgänglig på Facebook, Instagram, 
Twitter och LinkedIn. Nordea är den största leverantören av finansiella tjänster i Norden 
och en av de största bankerna i Europa. Nordea har som centrala värderingar Collabo-
ration, Ownership, Passion och Courage vilka kan översättas som ”samarbete”, ”ägar-
skap”, ”passion” och ”mod”. (Nordea, 2018) Även Nordea är på Facebook, Instagram, 
Twitter och LinkedIn. KONE är också en finsk organisation som producerar hissar och 
rulltrappor. KONEs centrala värderingar är Delight the customer, Energy for renewal, 
Passion for Performance och Winning together som kan översättas som “betjäna kun-
den över dess förväntningar”, “energi att förnyas”, “passion för prestation” och “vinna 
tillsammans”. (KONE, 2018) KONE finns tillgänglig på Facebook, Twitter och Linke-
dIn.  
 
Härmed presenteras forskningsresultaten från den primära datainsamlingen. Resultatet 
kan delas in i tre olika undergrupper: attraktionsfaktorer, rykte och centrala värderingar. 
Attraktionsfaktorerna som snart utexaminerade studerande nämner är företagets storlek 
och bransch. För vissa respondenter är det viktigt att ha en stor arbetsgivare eller verka 
inom en specifik bransch medan andra uppskattar mindre företag och inte bryr sig om 
företagets bransch. Egna erfarenheter av företag som kund eller genom bekanta påver-
kar uppfattningen av hur det skulle kännas att arbeta på ett visst företag. Möjligheter till 
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karriärutveckling och en företagskultur med så lite onödig byråkrati som möjligt skapar 
en attraktiv miljö för snart utexaminerade studerande. Ytterligare en faktor som upp-
skattas är förmåner i form av t.ex. konkurrenskraftig lön och lunchförmåner. 
 
Företagets rykte som arbetsgivare skapas främst genom media och egna erfarenheter. 
Sociala medier modifierar hur organisationer uppfattas som potentiella arbetsgivare. 
Företagets rykte genom sociala medier formas i kanaler som LinkedIn, Instagram och 
Twitter. En av de viktigaste faktorerna som påverkar hur ett företag uppfattas kommer 
från hur anställda på företaget pratar om företaget och hur de beter sig på sociala me-
dier. Företagets publikationer på sociala medier hjälper till att skapa en viss bild av hur 
det skulle vara att arbeta där. Även om sociala medier påverkar mest, har även tradition-
ella medier och t.ex. nyheter och eventuella skandaler inflytande över hur attraktivt ett 
företag anses vara som arbetsgivare.  
 
De mest attraktiva arbetsgivarna som fanns med på listan (Universum, 2017) var alla 
bekanta för respondenterna. Respondenterna ansåg i allmänhet att dessa organisationer 
finns på listan p.g.a. att de är stora och bekanta för alla i Finland. Alla ovannämnda or-
ganisationer har dessutom produkter eller tjänster som påverkar alla i Finland. Respon-
denterna ansåg även organisationer av denna storlek kan tänkas vara pålitliga och trygga 
som arbetsplatser och därför är intressanta för snart utexaminerade studerande. De här 
organisationerna erbjuder också praktikplatser för ekonomistuderande vilket även kan 
påverka attraktionsnivån.   
 
Det sista temat i intervjuerna var centrala värderingar som i allmänhet är viktiga för 
snart utexaminerade studerande. Respondenterna tycker att centrala värderingar bör 
fungera som riktlinjer för hur organisationer beter sig och behandlar sina existerande 
och potentiella arbetstagare. Respondenterna nämnde även att de centrala värderingar 
som de själva uppskattar mest är öppenhet och bra kommunikation. Även om centrala 
värderingar anses vara viktiga, upplever några av respondenterna att centrala värdering-
ar inte syns tillräckligt mycket på arbetsplatser. Därför upplever de att centrala värde-
ringar är mer skapade för marknadsföringens skull än för de anställda.  
 
Forskningsresultaten analyserades från tre olika synvinklar: attraktionsfaktorer hos en 
arbetsgivare, ryktets makt och centrala värderingar i jämförelse med organisationens 
rykte.  Utvärderingen av en potentiell arbetsgivare baseras på vilka fördelar, både emot-
ionella och funktionella, arbetsgivaren kan erbjuda. (de Chernatory, 2002) Enligt teorin 
av Dyhrne och Parment (2013) påverkar möjligheten till karriärutveckling hur attraktivt 
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ett företag anses vara. Detta framkom i intervjuerna, i och med att snart utexaminerade 
studerande vill ha möjligheten till personlig utveckling. Jain och Bhatt (2015) nämner 
också att möjligheten att lära sig nya saker och att kunna utbilda sig själv påverkar hur 
attraktivt ett företag är som potentiell arbetsgivare.  
 
Andra attraktiva faktorer är egenskaper som t.ex. företagets storlek. Vilket även över-
ensstämmer med Dowling (1994) som också nämner företagets storlek som en attrakt-
ionsfaktor. Även om storleken är en attraktionsfaktor, kan man inte dra från forsknings-
resultatet slutsatsen att respondenterna skulle anse ett stort företag vara mer attraktivt än 
ett litet företag när det kommer till arbetsgivare. En annan viktig faktor som lyfts fram 
är materiella förmåner, där respondenterna och teorin (Cable & Turban, 2003) är över-
ens med varandra. Enligt teorin lyckas företag med ett positivt rykte anställa personer 
trots en lägre lön än företag med ett dåligt rykte. Respondenterna vill hitta arbetsplatser 
med en inspirerande och öppen miljö och därmed fungerar inte materiella förmåner som 
den största motivationsfaktorn. I varje fall är det viktigt att nämna att snart utexamine-
rade studerande förväntar sig att få en rimlig kompensation för sin arbetsinsats.  
 
I diskussionen om den andra synvinkeln behandlas ryktet bland potentiella arbetsgivare. 
Rykte och egna erfarenheter av företag påverkar ifall snart utexaminerade studerande 
ser ett företag som attraktivt eller inte. Även Cable och Turban (2003) påstår att företa-
gets rykte från antingen egna erfarenheter eller av någon som man anser pålitlig påver-
kar hur attraktivt företaget blir. Sociala medier och hur externa intressenter pratar om 
företaget påverkar även hur det uppfattas som arbetsgivare. Detta syns även i att åtta av 
tio respondenter nämnde att den mest attraktiva arbetsgivaren är ett företag som de inte 
personligen känner till från tidigare. Alla respondenterna tyckte att deras ideala arbets-
givare har ett positivt rykte.  
 
Även att som företag vara transparent både i verksamheten och på sociala medier på-
verkar snart utexaminerade studerandes uppfattning. Detta anses vara viktigt eftersom 
man som utomstående har möjlighet att lära känna företag. När ett företag är transparent 
kan potentiella arbetstagare bekanta sig med företagets verksamhet och stämning genom 
exempelvis sociala medier. Rosenthorn (2009) hävdar att transparens har en stor roll i 
företagets rykte.  
 
Den sista delen i analysen utgörs av centrala värderingar och här presenteras korrelat-
ionen mellan forskningsresultaten och teorin. Urde (2003) hävdar att centrala värdering-
ar är en viktig del av företagets identitet och respondenterna håller med om detta. Även 
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om centrala värderingar upplevs vara viktiga för respondenterna upplever en del att vär-
deringarna inte är synliga i företagen. Detta fenomen kan även hittas i Davies och 
Chuns (2002) teori där de menar att en av de största utmaningarna för företag är när det 
finns en diskrepans mellan hur interna och externa intressenter upplever företagets cen-
trala värderingar.  
 
Uppgiften i intervjuerna som handlade om att para ihop rätt organisation med rätta cen-
trala värderingar visar att det inte är lätt att identifiera organisationer baserat på dessa. 
Detta betyder att organisationens centrala värderingar inte direkt går ihop med organi-
sationens rykte. Centrala värderingar kan därmed inte heller fungera som ett verktyg för 
att urskilja en potentiell arbetsgivare. Även om teorin av Hatch och Schultz (2003) på-
står att centrala värderingar är ett sätt för organisationer att särskiljas från konkurrenter-
na, korrelerar det inte med forskningsresultatet i denna pro gradu-avhandling. 
 
För att summera undersökningens resultat ska slutsatserna redovisas för genom att be-
svara de forskningsfrågor som presenterades i början av sammanfattningen.  
 
1. Hur kan företagets varumärke göra en organisation attraktiv som potentiell arbetsgi-

vare?  
 

Företagets varumärke påverkar mycket hur attraktivt ett företag är som potentiell ar-
betsgivare. Marknadsföring och personliga erfarenheter, t.ex. som konsument, har infly-
tande över ifall ett företag ses som en attraktiv arbetsgivare eller inte. I och med detta 
påverkar företagets rykte av hur företag ses som en potentiell arbetsgivare.  
 

2. På vilket sätt påverkar företagets rykte hur det attraherar potentiella arbetstagare? 
 

Det empiriska undersökningsresultatet visar att företagets rykte påverkar starkt hur at-
traktivt företaget anses vara hos snart utexaminerade studerande. Ryktet kan baseras på 
egna erfarenheter, erfarenheter genom närstående och från media. Speciellt sociala me-
dier påverkar hur tilldragande ett företag är. På sociala medier är en av de viktigaste 
källorna företagets nuvarande anställda och hur de beter sig samt pratar om företaget på 
olika kommunikationskanaler. Alla dessa komponenter påverkar uppfattningen av före-
taget som arbetsgivare. Ryktets makt syns även i forskningsresultaten: åtta av tio re-
spondenter nämnde att den mest attraktiva arbetsgivaren är ett företag som hen inte har 
arbetat för tidigare, men som de hört gott om.  
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3. Hur går företagets centrala värderingar ihop med företagets rykte?  
 
Forskningsresultatet visar att företagets centrala värderingar sällan går ihop med företa-
gets rykte eller med hur företag uppfattas som av utomstående intressenter. Om ett före-
tag och dess centrala värderingar paras ihop utan att man vet rätt svar är det osannolikt 
att kombinationerna är korrekta. Detta kom också fram i undersökningen. Därför kan 
man inte påstå att centrala värderingar i sig skulle gå ihop med företagets rykte. Cen-
trala värderingar har i allmänhet endast en liten roll i hur företaget uppfattas i ögonen på 
potentiella arbetstagare.  
 

4.  Hur kan företag skapa ett arbetsgivarvarumärke som attraherar snart utexaminerade 
studerande?  
 
För att kunna bli en attraktiv arbetsgivare i de snart utexaminerade studerandes ögon, 
bör företag koncentrera sig på några viktiga helheter. I och med att det inte är möjligt att 
ändra på företagets egenskaper såsom storlek eller bransch, bör företag lyfta fram kar-
riärutvecklingsmöjligheter och utbildningsmöjligheter för att bli mera attraktiva. Om 
företaget är mindre till storleken och inte kan erbjuda karriärutvecklingsmöjligheter, bör 
möjligheten att lära sig nya saker betonas. Dessa egenskaper finns i företag som är at-
traktiva för snart utexaminerade studerande och genom att kommunicera dessa egen-
skaper är det mer sannolikt att lyckas med employer branding. Dessutom är förmåner 
samt en öppen företagskultur egenskaper som värderas högt.  
 
En annan viktig aspekt hos attraktiva arbetsgivare är en transparent verksamhet och 
möjligheten att möta företaget på sociala medier. Genom att företag är transparenta blir 
de mer attraktiva för snart utexaminerade studerande. Inte bara sociala medier utan 
också egna erfarenheter samt närståendes erfarenheter påverkar hur ett företag uppfattas 
som arbetsgivare. Anställda är ofta ansiktet utåt för företag och därför är det väldigt 
viktigt att företaget ser till prioritera nuvarande anställdas välmående eftersom nöjda 
anställda har en positiv inverkan på hur företaget uppfattas av externa intressenter.  
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Appendices 

Appendix 1: Interview guideline 

1. What is the most attractive employer for you at the moment and why?  
 
2. What are the characteristics of an attractive employer?  

 
3. How would you define the concept of core values of a company?  

 
4. What kind of values you expect your future employer to have and why?  

 
5. The most attractive employers among business students in Finland 2017 were 

Finnair, Google, OP Ryhmä, Nordea and KONE. Why do you think that these 
companies were in top 5?  

 
6. Make you own list of the companies starting from the company that is the most 

attractive in your eyes. Why do your list look like this?  
 

7. The correct ranking is 1. Finnair, 2. Google, 3. OP Ryhmä, 4. Nordea and 5. 
KONE. Why do you think this is the correct ranking?  

 
8. Which core values fit with these companies: connect the right company with the 

right values.  
 

Finnair: Commitment to care, Simplicity & Courage 
 
Google: Fast is better than slow, You can be serious without a suit, Great just 
isn’t good enough, It’s best to do one thing really, really well  
 
OP Ryhmä: People-first approach, Responsibility & prospering together 
 
Nordea: Collaboration, Ownership, Passion & Courage 
 
KONE: Delighting the customer, Energy for Renewal, Passion for Performance / 
Winning together 
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Appendix 2: List of respondents 

Respondent 1: Man 26 
Respondent 2: Woman 24 
Respondent 3: Man 26  
Respondent 4: Man 25 
Respondent 5: Woman 24 
Respondent 6: Man 24 
Respondent 7: Man 30 
Respondent 8: Woman 27 
Respondent 9: Man 26 
Respondent 10: Woman 27 




